Media, Elections and Political Violence in Eastern Africa: Towards a Comparative Framework



Nicole Stremlau and Monroe E. Price

An Annenberg-Oxford Occasional Paper in Communications Policy Research





Published by:

The Programme in Comparative Media Law and Policy, Centre for Socio-Legal Studies, University of Oxford Center for Global Communication Studies, Annenberg School for Communication, University of Pennsylvania Stanhope Centre for Communications Policy Research, London

October 2009

Acknowledgements:

We are grateful for the support of the Africa Conflict Prevention Pool Fund of the UK Foreign and Commonwealth Office.

The authors would like to thank Libby Morgan, Charlotte Cross and Ylva Rodny-Gumede for their work on this report and the associated workshop.

About the authors:

Nicole Stremlau is Coordinator and Research Fellow of the Programme in Comparative Media Law and Policy at the Centre of Socio-Legal Studies, University of Oxford. Monroe E. Price is Director of the Center for Global Communication Studies, Annenberg School, University of Pennsylvania.

Cover photo by Nicole Stremlau

Contents

exec	cutive summary	4
part	Post-Election Violence in Context 5	
	Post-Election Violence in Context	. 5
	Towards a Structure of Analysis	. 8
	Session 1: Introduction	. 11
	Session 2: Case Study Experiences from the Region	. 13
	Session 4: Political Dimensions of Media and Electoral Systems	. 18
	Session 5: How do Particular Media Practices Contribute to Tensions or Promote Peaceful Resolution to Electoral Disputes?	
	Session 6: Media Regulation: Hate Speech, Violent Conflict, and the Regulation of Communication in War and Post-War Situations	
	Session 7: Upcoming Elections	. 24
part 3: conclusions and recommendations26		
	Analytic Framework	. 26
	Conclusions and Recommendations for Media Policy in the Post-Election Period	. 29
	Conclusion	
part 4: appendix and bibliography32		
	Appendix A: Eastern African Cases	. 32
	Appendix B: List of Workshop Participants	. 37
	Appendix C: Reference List	. 39
	Appendix D: Selected Bibliography	. 41

executive summary

The problem of post-election violence seems to be ever-more present as complexities of nation-building and democratic development arise. This report deals with some relevant questions. It is based on the outcome of discussions at a December 2008 workshop organized in Addis Ababa, Ethiopia by the Programme in Comparative Media Law and Policy at the University of Oxford, the Center for Global Communications Studies at the Annenberg School, University of Pennsylvania and the Stanhope Centre for Communications Policy Research.¹ Our objective was to examine the role of the media in the aftermath of competitive elections.

The workshop provided the opportunity to explore the election experiences of Ethiopia, Uganda, Kenya, Somaliland, Tanzania and Sudan in a comparative framework. The focus was on understanding why election violence occurred after some elections, what the role of the media was in either exacerbating or resolving disputes, and what this suggests about the broader political project and the state of the media in the countries under examination.

This report is only an introduction to the subject. Additional structured research will be important in furthering our understanding of these important issues, but we hope that this provides a starting point from which to launch deeper studies. As a way of furthering research in this area, this report suggests three ways of analyzing the role of the media can play in post-election violence: 1) as an amplifier, facilitating and accelerating the spread of messages that both encourage violence or appeal for peaceful resolutions; 2) as a mirror, offering either an accurate or somewhat distorted reflection of the state and nation-building process; and 3) as an enabler, contributing to the process of nation-building. We conclude by offering media policy recommendations.

The workshop, held in Addis Ababa on December 15 and 16, 2008, was sponsored by the Africa Conflict Prevention Pool Fund and British Embassy in Addis Ababa.

part 1: exploring the issue

Post-election violence has become an increasingly observable phenomenon. The existence and destructive force of post-election violence challenges political transitions, aspects of nation-building, and notions of democratization itself. Post-election violence has a global footprint and a global impact, and as such, it is necessary to develop an understanding of how and when such violence occurs (or can be prevented) in a variety of circumstances.

The subject is a massive one. Our task here is to begin the inquiry by focusing on a workshop held in Ethiopia in December 2008. The workshop was organized to explore issues associated with the media and post-election violence in East Africa, though the lessons learned can be applied to other contexts. It was undertaken with the goal of developing useful policy recommendations as well as a theoretical framework that could drive a future research agenda. This is elaborated in Part 3 of the report.

Post-Election Violence in Context

As elections in Africa have become more competitive, they, and their aftermath, have also become more violent. Elections are intended to facilitate political conflict in a controlled, non-violent way and to legitimate outcomes—whether democratically determined or not. But given that most African states have weak institutions, that the rule of law is often diluted, that orderly succession is difficult to achieve and that many states are either engaged in or emerging from war, this process is easily inflamed. Election-related violence is typically systemic and is often an indicator of challenges faced in terms of economic development, nation-building and the consolidation of political power.

This has certainly been the case in Kenya, where violence of varying degrees has flared up consistently in elections since 1992, most recently after the 2007 Presidential election where the outcome was deeply contested led to violent protests. Although Kenya is frequently cited as a model for political stability and economic development in Africa, as Anderson and Lochery remind us, the violence in the aftermath of the Kenyan 2007 poll must be seen in the context of the contested nature of land settlement schemes since the 1960s and subsequent political violence.

Violence is a process, not an event. Violent acts may be spontaneous, but they are more often the product of a longer sequence of historical decisions and political actions.²

Among the many factors that can affect the incidence of violence, the role of the media is surely one of them. Many accounts of election-related disputes in East Africa and elsewhere express a concern about the role of media. Although it is not usually the defining factor in determining whether violence will or will not occur, the role of the media is a significant aspect of the overall context.

Violence can be associated with all three or just one of the election phases: the pre-election phase, the day/s of the election, or the immediate post-election period. Typically, violence is clustered around the pre- and post-election period; voting day generally—but not always—appears to proceed peacefully. It is the campaigning period and when the results start to emerge that the likelihood of violence increases.

The level of competition in an election is a fundamental test for the likelihood of violence.³ Kenya is representative of a growing trend across Africa whereby multiparty elections are associated with violence. In addition, the most recent elections in both Ethiopia (2005) and Zimbabwe (2008) saw scores killed. The elections in Kenya, Ethiopia and Zimbabwe were intensely competitive, and the upcoming elections in Somaliland—originally scheduled for September 2009, but now postponed—and Sudan in 2010, are expected to be similarly intense. This constitutes a marked difference with the landslide elections historically witnessed in the region, which are still seen in places such as Rwanda.⁴ Landslide elections

Anderson and Lochery, "Violence and Exodus in Kenya's Rift Valley, 2008," 328.

In some cases, the fear of violence significantly shapes voting behaviour in essence making elections less competitive than they might otherwise be. In Ghana's 1996 elections, for example, Anthony Kwesi Aubynn's research indicates that "inter-elite rivalry galvanised into expectations of post-elections violence and created fear among the electorate. This tense pre-election environment appears to have been strategically orchestrated by the politicians and at the end of it all, played a very important role in voters' decisions as to which party to vote for during the 1996 election. Apparently, many voters voted for J.J. Rawlings, and the NDC, not necessarily because of passionate loyal attachment to them or any fervid approval of their economic policy but because... they feared violence if Rawlings and the NDC lost the election. (Aubynn, "Behind the Transparent Ballot Box," 103).

⁴ President Paul Kagame claimed 95 percent of the vote in presidential elections held in 2003 and all parties which competed in the subsequent parliamentary elections had supported his candidacy. See Reyntjens, "Post-1994 politics in Rwanda."

may also precipitate violence, but the response is more typically a long-term insurgency. Finally, competitive elections also differ from elections with marked voter apathy, such as Sudan's election in 1996 and Ethiopia's regional elections in 2008 and, we anticipate, Ethiopia's general election in 2010. In such cases, the likelihood of violence is relatively low.

Pre-election violence can have an impact in shaping the election. In Ethiopia, for example, the ruling EPRDF has a history of harassing and violently targeting opposition groups. In the first multi-party elections the country held in 1992, the opposition Oromo Liberation Front (OLF) pulled out and retreated back to its guerrilla struggle. More recently, in preparation for the upcoming 2010 elections, the Unity for Democracy and Justice (UDJ) party has said it is considering a boycott due to intimidation and violence, including the arrest of its leader, Birtukan Mideska. In some cases, this violence has a lingering effect defining and setting the tone for the entire election period; at the very least it certainly does not bode well for the election.

Our specific interest in this report is on the postelection period, which has often been neglected by scholars and policymakers. Typically, more focus is given to the role of the media, and media monitoring, in the run-up to, and during, voting day(s). Laws are often made and the media is monitored specifically for this earlier period. Similarly, election observers typically arrive several months before voting day to determine levels of press harassment, media manipulation and the levelness of the 'playing field.' The presence of such observers helps ameliorate pre-election issues. But, barring any immediate problems, election observers typically end their mission with an assessment soon after the official results are announced.

Violence in the post-election phase is often expressed, of course, over outcome and/or process. Citizens take to the streets to protest, and there may be riots or targeted attacks on certain groups. Violence usually reflects deeper grievances—not just the outcome itself—and elements of power, including officials and politicians, are frequently a party to or an instigator of the violence. In some cases the violence can force significant changes within a nation or bring it near or even over the precipice of war or government dissolve.

One way of understanding post-election violence and the possible media-related imperatives is to

look at the variety of contexts in which it can occur. We consider the following to be important:

- Post-election violence where there is persistent and sustained sense of election fraud.
- Post-election violence where the outcome is not so contested, but there is a bitter and non-accepting loser. A subset of this is when the government loses (and is surprised and shocked by the result).
- Post-election violence where the cause of violence is an external or domestic source not immediately participating in the election process (another state, "terrorists," economic "profiteers" of violence).
- Post-election violence where the violence is connected to contested legitimacy of the state itself or the failure/weakness of the nation-building process
- Post-election violence that is supported or provoked by the government to implement controversial restrictions, consolidate political power or weaken certain communities.
- Post-election violence that is pursued by non-state actors (including opposition parties) to economically profit from conflict, consolidate political power or weaken certain communities.

There are certainly additional possible contexts for post-election violence, but for the purposes of this report, namely the study of the media and its contribution to political/economic divides and instability, we will focus on the above points.

Looking at these questions in the context of East Africa, there is an additional complicating factor: the challenge of holding elections in states emerging from war. The literature on elections in conflict zones does not systematically address the role of the media, even as it raises relevant questions about political competition and violence and the applicability of imposing democratic templates on states.⁵

See Hoglund, "Electoral Violence in Conflict-Ridden Societies;" Fisher, "Electoral Conflict and Violence;" Reilly, Democracy in Divided Societies; Basedau, Erdmann and Mehler, eds., Votes, Money and Violence; Rapoport and Weinberg, eds., The Democratic Experience and Political Violence; Wilkenson, Votes and Violence.

In the recent and accessible book, *Wars, Guns and Votes*, Oxford academic Paul Collier asks a foreground question: do elections increase the likelihood of violence and if so, why and what should be done about it? The question of whether elections are held "too soon" or are for some other reason counterproductive in terms of transitions is beyond the scope of this report. But Collier's book is important because it makes an argument that is central for our study:

A post-conflict election shifts the risk of conflict reversion. In the year before the election the risk of going back to violence is very sharply reduced: the society looks to have reached safety. But in the year after the election the risk explodes upward. The net effect of the election is to make the society more dangerous.⁶

Collier is not alone in reminding us that the process of elections, during which differences are emphasized as a way of gaining political support, can exacerbate polarization, conflict and societal cleavages.⁷

Since the early 1990s, when international efforts to encourage democratization in a post-Cold War era proliferated, some scholars have been arguing that there are fundamental faults in the prevailing democratization and development paradigm. Roland Paris, for example, has extensively argued how what he calls "liberal internationalism," or the "transplanting Western models of social, political and economic organization into war-shattered states in order to control civil conflict," has not been particularly effective at establishing stable peace. And academics such as James Putzel and Thomas Carothers have similarly argued that there are problems with the transitioning paradigm for fragile states where state-building—including establishing territorial control, security and the monopoly of the means of violence, and establishing the fiscal basis of public authority—is the priority. State collapse is a real concern and undermining these factors in essence undermines further democratic development as well.8

In terms of international norms for media regulation, concern about state collapse should inform media policy; however, enforcing freedom of expression

norms often prevails over concerns of state collapse. Governments, however, also manipulate popular fears of the media's ability to incite genocide as a rationale for closing down media outlets. Given the experience of Rwanda, this has particularly been the case in Eastern Africa.

In the case of Ethiopia, for example, one justification for closing down SMS (as well as many of the more critical newspapers) during the period of violence immediately after the elections was purported concern that inflammatory speech would enflame tensions and encourage violence, as occurred with hate radio in Rwanda.

However, drawing parallels with Rwanda is often deeply problematic. It not only mischaracterizes the use of the media there but in other countries as well. It also obscures the reality of the political events that may be unfolding. In many cases, including Rwanda, hate speech emanates directly from the government or politicians—it is not the responsibility of the media alone. Indeed, in Ethiopia some opposition supporters were wary about what they perceived to be deliberate manipulation of ethnic issues on the part of some within the ruling party.

The Ethiopian Ministry of Information was sharply criticized by some for not effectively gauging the effects that government propaganda would have on the public during sensitive times such as the post-election period. In his "Comments on the Aftermath of the Ethiopian Crisis," the academic Christopher Clapham argued that some of the EPRDF's comments exacerbated the situation by suggesting the situation was potentially:

equivalent to the Rwanda genocide,⁹ [which] conveyed a very clear impression, both to the opposition and to the outside world, that the EPRDF is entirely unwilling to engage in any normal or reasonable political process.¹⁰

As Clapham emphasizes, government propaganda and ineffective dialogue can have a key, even if unintentional, role in encouraging polarization, exacerbating tensions and escalating the violence during the election period.

⁶ Collier, Wars, Guns and Violence, 81.

⁷ Hoglund, "Electoral Violence in Conflict-Ridden Societies;" Paris, *At War's End*; Aubynn, "Behind the Transparent Ballot Box;" Olukoshi, "A Transition to Nowhere."

⁸ Putzel, "The Politics of 'Participation;" Carothers, "The End of the Transition Paradigm."

⁹ Bereket is quoted as saying "The alternative was strife between the different nationalities of Ethiopia which might have made the Rwandan genocide look like child's play" (Plaut, "High Stakes in Ethiopia Standoff").

Clapham, "Comments on the Political Crisis in Ethiopia."

While governments often do manipulate reasoning for regulating the media for political ends, the concern about the media's role in exacerbating violence is very real, particularly when it comes to introducing new technologies.

In all of these cases, it is helpful to remember that the use of the media to spread violence and encourage a particular ideology is not new. In Kenya, for example, politics has been polarized for decades, and various actors in the political arena have stoked this polarization to their benefit, including through various communication mechanisms. Referring to the inflammatory speech from the vernacular radios during the post-election period, one journalist noted:

Before the radios, elders and church platforms were used. They would use coded messages. You have to understand the language. [Suspicion] takes time to build... but they were building suspicion, making them feel threatened. It is halfway through creating an army.¹¹

Media regulation has failed to keep up with the rapid liberalization of the airwaves or the emergence of new technology such as SMS messaging. There has, for example, been too little discussion on what constitutes hate speech on SMS or how governments should address the challenge when it occurs. At the same time, a nuanced media policy that is rooted in political realities would recognize that it might not be possible to develop media policies that can effectively keep up with a continuously changing media environment. As such, it may be necessary to ask what is the next best solution or what is most appropriate at the moment, and to be willing to reevaluate policy decisions in the future.

Towards a Structure of Analysis

In the third part of this report, we seek to draw out an analytical framework that takes these issues into account. Here we offer a brief preview of the issues we found most compelling in thinking about the approach that local policymakers and actors, as well as international supporters, can take to understand the complex and often overlooked issue of media and post-election violence as well as the media's potential contributions to reconciliation, nation-building and societal functioning.

In the post-election context, the media (and particularly new media) can play three roles: that of *mirror*, *amplifier* and *enabler*.

As a *mirror*, the press, in particular, serves as an important reflection of the state and nation-building process. It provides insight into political dynamics and the level of dialogue within a society. It suggests the level of polarization in a society, the progress of reconciliation and, in the case of post-election violence, the possible avenues for the peaceful resolution of disputes. To deepen our understanding of how the media can be used as a mirror to provide insight into political conflicts, we have identified four key areas for analysis: historic pathways, media structure, electoral system design and political structure.

In much the same way as the press acts as a mirror, the new technologies employed for the distribution of media serve as an amplifier. Election-related violence is not a new phenomenon, but the use of mobile phones, the proliferation of radio stations, and an increasing ability to connect with like-minded individuals through Facebook and other social networking platforms facilitates and accelerates the spread of messages in a less controllable way. In short, technology does not necessarily alter the message—rumours and stereotypes that have been propagated for decades are still central in much of the violence—but it speeds up the ways in which such messages penetrate communities and mobilize individuals and groups for action. Throughout this report, we will return to questions of what 'media' exactly we are referring to. It is our argument that media such as mosques or tea houses can have as much influence in shaping politics and encouraging (or preventing) post-election violence as television or newspapers. These are, obviously, widely different mediums and it is difficult to interrogate all of them in the space of this report. Therefore, our focus is on those outlets typically included in media regulation, such as the print media, as well as some new technologies such as SMS, given their growing influence and complex role.

In the Kenyan elections of 2007 we saw some of the effects new technology can have on post-election violence. Despite a history of violence associated with elections, these were the first elections where mobile phones and access to vernacular radio stations was widely available. While mobile phones can be used for election monitoring and the verification of results, including obtaining upto-date provisional results, in the case of Kenya, many of these benefits were overshadowed by the

role of mobile technology in spreading hate speech, particularly after polls closed. UN reports noted that SMS was vigorously employed in campaigns to "spread the word of hate." During Ethiopia's 2005 elections, the government was highly sensitive to the use of text messaging in organizing protests in support of the opposition, and the SMS service was shut down for a year and a half.

The often unpredictable nature of new technology affects how we think about media policy and regulation in post-war situations. As discussed in the previous section, there are very real concerns about elections making violent conflict more likely; the same is true for media liberalization. In Somaliland, for example, our research has shown that a significant portion of the population does not think private radio stations should be introduced at this point. After years of war and continued outbreaks of violence, some Somalilanders argue that it is beyond the capacity of the current government to ensure that private radio stations do not exacerbate clan tensions. We want to be careful to note that we do not see this as an issue of censorship or media freedom but rather one of sequencing, institutionbuilding and enhancing capacity.

The media's role as an *enabler* is the most misunderstood and overlooked factor but arguably the most important. While much of the discourse around the media in fragile states focuses on promoting freedom of expression, we believe that the role of the media in nation-building should be prioritized. Recognizing that that the concept of 'nation-building' is contestable, by media as an enabler we suggest the ways in which the media might perform a positive role in transitional justice processes; in creating a national identity; in mediating divergent perspectives and negotiating political power, particularly among elites, on a national vision; and in providing a space for dialogue to reduce polarization.

Together, the three roles of the media offer a way of thinking about how the media contributes to the stability or instability of post-election periods. The political disputes, and associated violence, we discuss in this report are not uniform. Each case has its own underlying causes which are an

children go to school. We will give you a number to text this info."

(IRIN, "Kenya: Spreading the Word of Hate.")

assemblage of political, economic, historical and cultural factors. These cases also demonstrate the wide array of considerations that must be taken into account—from division in society on the one hand or reconciliation, nation-building and societal functioning on the other. We cannot propose to offer policy templates applicable for all situations but we do hope to distill a process of analysis and some more general reflections on media policy that stakeholders should consider when facing potentially disputed elections.

For example, the following message was circulated: "We say no more innocent Kikuyu blood will be shed. We will slaughter them right here in the capital city. For justice, compile a list of all Luos and Kaleos [two tribes associated with ODM] you know at work, your estate, anywhere in Nairobi, plus where and how their

part 2: workshop summary

The second part of this report draws out some of the highlights from the workshop and summarizes the main arguments that were made. Each session description includes a box where we, as authors, offer our comments on what we considered to be the most important issues that were discussed.

The workshop considered case studies in East Africa where there was the tradition or possibility of competitive elections. We chose these criteria because the role of media may be functionally different in terms of its pre-election responsibilities and its post-election effects on violence where there is either a) an obvious landslide or b) marked voter apathy. There are important roles for the media to play even in these two instances, including serving as a check against corruption, ensuring that voters are informed, and determining the integrity of the election process. However, it is where there is meaningful competition that the potential for violence increases and the functions of the media become more complex. It is in these instances where it is especially important to define the responsibility of the media and to craft appropriate media policy and regulation. With this as a criterion, the case studies discussed in the workshop and in this report include Ethiopia, Uganda, Kenya, Tanzania, Somaliland and Sudan.

All of these countries, except for Sudan, have had at least one relatively competitive election in the past ten years, although their upcoming elections appear likely to be competitive and potentially contentious. Ethiopia's fiercely contested 2005 election will be discussed extensively; Uganda's 2006 elections were somewhat competitive; Kenya's 2007 election and the current power-sharing government is the result of highly contentious elections; in Tanzania, the condition of competitiveness was most obvious in the 1990s; and Somaliland held elections in 2003 where the president won by 80 votes.

Ethiopia and Kenya both recently experienced post-election violence, while Uganda and Tanzania have had only minimal election-related violence. Somaliland and Sudan are holding crucial elections in 2010 that look to be highly contentious. For a more in-depth review of the specific case studies, see Appendix A.

Session 1: Introduction

Nicole Stremlau, Monroe Price and Paolo Mancini

The workshop opened by questioning what framework can help in understanding the media in post-election violence and its potential for aiding dispute resolution. The organizers emphasized that the workshop does not begin with the premise that the media causes election violence. It is only one actor among many. The challenge for the workshop was to better understand the nuanced and changing role the media plays, particularly given how new technology is accelerating and expanding the reach of messages, while not necessarily changing them. In this context, what 'the media' referred to exactly was discussed. Outlets such as radio and newspapers are certainly included. And the internet and mobile phones are also generally considered to be part of a broader media ecology. But typically, less attention is given to news outlets such as mosques or teashops or mediums such as poetry. It was argued that in many societies, if the goal is to understand how news and information shapes political processes, these forms of communication are neglected at peril.

Different factors—electoral, political, media and historical—were outlined in an effort to encourage participants to consider all possible issues affecting the media and post-election period. Thinking comparatively about the case studies also helps to draw out which factors are most salient.

Paolo Mancini discussed the application of comparative methodology to media systems in Africa. His 2004 publication, Comparing Media Systems: Three Models of Media and Politics, coauthored with Daniel Hallin, proposed a typology for the categorization of media systems in 24 European and North American countries. Three media system models were identified: a Liberal Model, a Democratic Corporatist Model and a Polarized Pluralist Model.

Although Mancini advocated comparative research regarding media systems, he cautioned against the uncritical application of his model to new contexts. Whilst it can be useful to consider the key variables identified in the European and North American cases, the models cannot necessarily be applied without adaptation. Additional variables are likely to be required to understand the East African context, including the crucial influence of diaspora on the media.

The most similar approach to case selection for comparative research was emphasized and it was agreed that a comparison between East African countries is fruitful.

Four factors were identified which are likely to affect a state's media and its role in mitigating or promoting conflict:

- The level of legitimacy ascribed to the state and the degree of trust and confidence citizens have in state institutions. Where the state's rational-legal authority and citizen acceptance of the state are lower, the media tend to be instrumentalized and used for the attainment of particularistic goods rather than for public information.
- Political polarization, entailed by extremes of political opinion and the existence of antisystem elements which may not accept the electoral system, is conducive to conflict.
- 3. High levels of media partisanship reduce the likelihood that media will act as a moderating peaceful influence when there is a threat of violent conflict. Partisanship is not inevitably problematic, but becomes so in the context of a lack of transparency.
- 4. Where media are highly commercialized there are incentives for sensational reporting of the news and media is unlikely to contribute to conflict-prevention or mitigation.

The 'ritual' aspect of elections and their potential to generate unity at the national or sub-national level was emphasized. Where state legitimacy is high, elections can contribute to nation-building; when there is a high level of polarization, elections reinforce group partisanship and may exacerbate conflicts leading to more violence.

The session concluded with an assertion of the importance of journalistic professionalism, whereby journalists are aware of their power and the particular threats which exist in their country in relation to the likely occurrence of violent conflict. Whilst acknowledging that 'professionalization' could be ascribed a variety of different meanings, particular importance was placed upon a degree of technical knowledge and education.

During the discussion a debate was raised over the value and possibility of importing Western models of media systems. Mancini suggested that he was not suggesting that any of the models in his book

should be imported. The major point was seeking to understand variables and how they contributed to the functioning of media in society.

One participant argued that in Kenya, the conflict has been all-pervasive and can be seen during the elections in 1992, 2002 and 2007. It is difficult to know where to draw the line on when violence starts because 'post-election violence' assumes that the violence starts only after the election; the reality, according to this participant, is the announcement of the election itself is the beginning of violence. S/he claimed that too often Western democracies make assumptions that the politics in many African countries is similarly a 'gentleman's game' where after one loses there is discord, and argued that this is not the case.

While a colleague agreed with the argument that pushing for a Western model in all situations is problematic, he noted that he was afraid to emphasize the point because it would give a pretext to authoritarian states to use this game to stay in power. This challenge was compared to the difficulties in navigating theories of cultural relativism and norms of human rights.

KEY FINDINGS

The importance of legitimate institutions in regulating the media, managing elections and resolving disputes is central to the issue of media and post-election violence

Rather than focusing on normative discussions about the media, the transparency of political parallelism of media should be emphasized

There is no model for either analyzing media systems in election violence or an ideal system for media in fragile states. The historical and political context must be central to any study of the media's role or analysis

Session 2: Case Study Experiences from the Region

Devra Moehler (chair), Edwin Nyutho, Bernard Tabaire, Charles Kayoka, Berouk Mesfin and Mohamed Fadal

The session was devoted to comparative analysis of recent elections in the region within their particular historical, political and social contexts. Discussion focused on the nature of violence, where it occurred, and the role of the media before, during and after elections. The Kenyan, Ugandan, Tanzanian and Ethiopian cases were presented in detail, and brief introductions to the situation in Somaliland and Sudan were offered.

Although the countries under discussion had very different experiences of elections and highly varied media landscapes, key themes emerged across the case studies which echoed the variables proposed in the introductory session. In particular, the pattern of state or nation-building, the consequent importance of 'ethnicity,' and the credibility of institutions charged with conducting elections were cited as relevant to determining levels of conflict witnessed during the electoral period.

In terms of political factors, the relative importance of ethnicity within the polity, and the comparative degree to which governments have been able to overcome societal divisions in order to affect nation—building, were discussed. Also central to the discussion were the role of political elites—including distrust of them by the population, corruption, ownership of the media and their role in fomenting violence.

In Kenya, which experienced large-scale violence during and after the 2007 election period, it was argued that there has been a failure to develop a national identity while ethnic communities have formed a multitude of nation states within imposed colonial boundaries. The government has not been able to bring groups together into a national entity and ethnic mobilization provided a means to attain political power. In contrast, in the Tanzanian case, the election period was not entirely free of violence, but conflict was highly localized. The comparatively low importance of ethnicity in the Tanzanian polity and a history of inclusive politics were important in preventing violent conflict.

The history of elections within states was discussed. Kenya's 2007 elections were located on a continuum with the elections of 1992, which were also marred by violence and mass displacement. The importance of analysing Ethiopia's 2005 election and its violent aftermath in the context of previous polls (which were largely uncompetitive) and through the prism of the ruling party's political ideology was also emphasized.

Other electoral variables which emerged included the effectiveness and credibility of institutions mandated to conduct elections. In the Ugandan case, one reason given for the lower level of violence in 2006 in comparison to 2001 was the improved management of elections, including more responsible behaviour on the part of security forces and consultation with various parties by the Electoral Commission on matters including complaints mechanisms. The courts are also generally thought to be fair in arbitrating disputes over elections and thus losers have tended to accept their verdicts rather than organizing supporters to obtain redress through violence. The Electoral Commission observed the constitutional stipulation that the successful presidential candidate must be announced within 48 hours of the closure of the polls. In contrast, the speaker illustrating the Ethiopian case saw delays in announcement of the results as having increased the likelihood of violence.

The key media-related factors discussed were journalistic professionalism, the existence of effective regulatory systems and the political polarization of the media. The media's interaction with factors such as power and ethnicity was also emphasized.

The way in which governments attempted to or failed to control the media was implicated in some cases. In Kenya, the proliferation of media outlets since the re-introduction of multi-party politics, from one national broadcaster in 1991 to more than 371 FM radio stations and 92 licensed TV stations in 2008, has not been met with a new regulatory framework. Government attempts to control the situation through banning live broadcasts were misjudged and forced people to turn to unreliable sources of information.

There were also problems with the regulatory structure in Uganda. The Media Council and Broadcasting Council which are statutory bodies lack capacity and their roles have often been usurped by other state agents. In Uganda, there is an active media, but its coverage of elections is affected by the wider political context in which it must operate. Laws regarding criminal defamation, sedition and

the promotion of sectarianism are often evoked by the government. The Monitor newspaper itself tallied votes cast on polling day and broadcast the results obtained on its radio outlet, KFM; however, the radio signal was blocked by the government.

In several of the countries, bills regulating the media are under consideration or have recently been introduced, including a controversial new Media Bill in Kenya.

Self-regulation by the media was discussed. Uganda, The Monitor newspaper formulated its own benchmarks for electoral coverage in 2006, inviting parties to complain if they felt their candidates were not being allocated fair coverage. Civil society was active in this field in both Uganda and Tanzania. In Uganda the Democracy Monitoring Group included media coverage in its remit during the 2006 elections. The Tanzanian chapter of Gender and Media in Southern Africa (GEMSAT) has monitored election coverage and produces a weekly publication entitled Election Monitors during campaign periods. They assessed adherence to ethical standards, the gender balance of coverage and provision of informative content and civic education. This enabled public challenges to be made to bad performers.

Journalistic professionalism frequently was mentioned as a factor exacerbating tensions. On the one hand, some of the problems within the media during the post-election period in Kenya have been attributed to poor journalism. But on the other hand the approach of the media has been attributed to the goals of political elites. Radio presenters were described as being unable to moderate discussion and mediate conflict during phone-in programmes. One speaker highlighted the poor remuneration of journalists as a factor that facilitated corruption and manipulation. To varying levels across the countries this made it difficult for newspapers to keep good employees, leading to a prevalence of inexperienced journalists covering elections.

The role of media in violence, particularly in terms of the role media outlets have played as platforms for expression for political parties, governments and voters was discussed across the case studies. In the Kenyan case radio was heavily implicated in contributing to violence. In particular, phone-in radio shows permitted the declaration of extreme sentiments. In contrast, one speaker suggested that in Uganda, the opportunity which newspapers and radio stations provided for parties and their

supporters to express their views before, during and after election campaigns checked any likelihood of violent conflict as aggrieved parties were able to express their feelings through words rather than violence. One participant asked whether the presentation of a view in the media that elections would inevitably be flawed and the expression of the expectation of violence was likely to exacerbate the likelihood of conflict. Indeed, this was a challenge that arose throughout the workshop—how can a realistic assessment be made on the possibility of election-related disputes and violence without in fact subtly elevating the possibility? Preparation for all eventualities is important but the discussion can encourage the idea that the elections are somehow flawed.

The impact of state ownership or influence over media on election campaigns was raised. Stateowned media bias was said to be becoming a less significant impediment to the conduct of fair elections in Uganda in the context of proliferation of private outlets, despite the fact that the state body, the Uganda Broadcasting Corporation (UBC), continued to devote significantly more time to the incumbent Museveni than other presidential candidates. Overall, the public media was credited with receiving little attention from the populace, with the New Vision as an important exception to some extent due to its relatively balanced reporting and popularity. In Tanzania, the existence of private media outlets does not preclude state influence. Media remain predominately under the control of a small number of men who are often co-opted through appointment to government posts or may be only owners by proxy as politicians retain control.

The impact of unconventional media forms was discussed. In the Kenyan case, rumour, often spread using mobile phones, was said to have been very powerful, and the use of the internet and blogs to spread information fuelled violence. In the case of Ethiopia, websites run by Ethiopian diaspora groups played a central role during the elections.

One participant asked how much emphasis should be placed on pictures and images used, as these could play a huge role in generating uncertainty and tension. Media monitoring tends to focus on content analysis of text, but pictures are particularly important where literacy levels are low.

Language was noted to be often overlooked but having a crucial reflective and constitutive role in relation to ethnicity in a country. This also connects with issues of nation-building. The relationship between the level of ethnic polarization in the state and the media was discussed in relation to the existence of a broadcaster in a 'national' language. In Kenya, where hundreds of broadcasters were working in more than 20 languages, a wellrespected national broadcaster working in Kiswahili could have had a significant preventative impact. Taking Tanzania as an example, the different roles of Swahili versus English media was flagged as an important issue for further research. Many people in rural Tanzania do not speak English, but is the issue that most Tanzanians communicate in Swahili a homogenizing effect? How is this different from the fact that Somalis enjoy a shared language yet have struggled with building a nation?

The case studies called into question a focus on postelection violence. In Kenya, violence began prior to the announcement of election results; in Uganda, although previous elections have been violent, violence has been concentrated in the period before polling. Participants were reminded that violence takes many different forms and understandings of violence were questioned, introducing the question of structural violence.

Following the country-specific presentations, the usefulness of a similar case studies approach was discussed, including cross-continental comparisons. It was, for example, also proposed that it would be possible to compare the Tanzanian case with 1950s Italy. Overall, however it was re-emphasized that the cases should not be compared with a normative liberal model, as doing so only obscures the important nuances and characteristics defining the political and media systems.

KEY FINDINGS

Post-election violence should not be seen as an isolated event of violence but part of a longer process and history of conflict, often with political and economic grievances going back for decades

Media monitoring can be an effective tool in both gauging the potential of violence associated with the elections but it should not just occur in the preelection and voting period as is most often the case, but in the post-election period as well

Notions of professionalization should be probed in each society and normative assumptions of journalists being 'balanced watchdogs' should be avoided. Understanding the ideology of journalists is essential to understanding the media and political systems.

Paolo Mancini (chair), Carl Dundas, Kimani Njogu, John Marsh, Magib Yusuf

The session examined the institutional structures in place for the management of elections, including the legislative framework, the role of courts, electoral management bodies and procedures for the announcement of results.

A presentation on models of electoral systems and conflict management provided an overview of electoral systems in use across Africa and their positive and negative features in relation to governmental stability, individual and group representation and minimization of racial or ethnic conflict. The importance of selecting an electoral system which is adapted to the particular conditions prevailing in a state was stressed.

Participants were reminded that the core function of an electoral system is to determine the way in which the number of votes cast is related to the allocation of seats. But electoral systems also include the administrative aspects of electoral processes and party formation and alliances. In some cases, there may be specific imperatives dictated by the country context. It may be necessary to assess the extent to which electoral systems will facilitate the representation of particular elements of the population, such as women or ethnic groups. Some African countries, including Lesotho, Mauritius, Mozambique and South Africa, have selected systems with elements of proportionality which should mitigate the potentially adverse effects of population diversity and minimize the likelihood of ethnic or racial conflict.

Many African states inherited the electoral system of their former colonial rulers, meaning that the British-inspired first-past-the-post system and its two-round variants are common in the region. Whilst majoritarian systems such as this do generate strong links between constituents and their representatives and can produce stable majority governments, they inhibit the success of minority parties. In addition, the geographically focused voting system incentivizes creation of ethnic or regionally-based political units. It was also noted that those deemed losers under majoritarian rules are seemingly more likely to draw on undemocratic means to advance their interests.

Under list-based proportional representation

(PR) systems, citizens vote for parties rather than candidates. Seats are then allocated to parties in accordance with the proportion of the total number of votes received and filled by candidates in the order in which they appear on a party list. Proportional systems enable greater success for small or minority parties and thus facilitate the representation of diverse social groups. During subsequent discussion of the new electoral system in Sudan it was noted that a new electoral law adopted in 2008 had altered the previous majoritarian system in the interest of wider participation. However, the presence of many small parties in the legislature can lead to the formation of potentially unstable coalitions and could enable the entrance of more extremist elements into the political system. PR does not generate strong links between constituents and their representatives and dictates a concentration of power in the hands of the party leadership.

An additional consideration which was raised in relation to the particular features required of East African electoral systems was the inclusion of diaspora in the electoral process. In Ethiopia, for example, the diaspora plays a strong role in both funding and staffing the opposition party. Some argue that this has led to polarization of the political system. But given that many countries in the region are highly reliant on remittances (in Somaliland, remittances provide the most significant source of revenue), including or addressing the views of the diaspora is a pressing issue.

Formal electoral rules must be situated within the particular conditions prevailing in each country, which affect the degree to which voters have confidence in their institutions, the likelihood that rules will be subverted and the capacity of institutions to conduct elections successfully.

The importance of strong institutions was raised during the presentation on Kenya, which focused on the lack of confidence in the Electoral Commission of Kenya. It was argued that the way in which the Kenyan 2007 elections were conducted was highly flawed, to the extent that it was impossible to determine who had been victorious. Kenyan institutions lacked credibility and legitimacy. After the elections, aggrieved parties did not address their complaints through the court system as the courts were not thought likely to be fair arbitrators, a legacy lasting for decades from at least the 1960s. The Electoral Commission of Kenya (ECK), which is responsible for announcing election results, was similarly compromised, partly as a result of being composed of presidential appointees.

It was also emphasized that assessment of the conduct of elections cannot be confined to the day upon which votes are cast. Attention was drawn to the irregularities in the distribution of voters' cards in Kenya and the consequent underrepresentation of women and youth in the electorate. The voter register excluded many eligible voters whilst permitting votes to be attributed to deceased citizens. Voter registration is a key issue that can lead to disputes and it can be compromised both by political interference and incompetence.

A discussion of the role of electoral monitors considered ways in which domestic and international actors have sought to assess the efficacy and fairness of electoral institutions. Regionally, election monitors have been important in determining the credibility ascribed to election results although in some cases they have also had a role in exacerbating disputes. There may be a number of different organizations actively observing the elections and there is not necessarily consensus as to how transparent the process was. Such disagreements can also fan tensions.

Symbolically, the invitation of international election observers by a government may serve as an indication on the part of the ruling authority that they will acknowledge recognized standards for elections. And the presence of electoral observers enhances the trust of the electorate in the process. A participant representing the Carter Center emphasised the importance of election observers in providing a comparative historical perspective on the elections taking place as they are able to assess improvement or deterioration since the preceding poll.

Discussion addressed the potential for observer findings to be instrumentalized in order to legitimize regimes. Although this was a risk, it was argued that it did not outweigh the benefits of observer presence.

Extensive debate was had over whether the emphasis by election monitors on the pre-election period and on voting day was correctly placed. It was argued that focusing on the post-election period would be more indicative of the political situation and stability of the state. After all, how disputes are resolved is central to post-election violence, and is indicative of the quality of institutions and the progress of the nation-building project. Thus, the efficacy of monitoring in terms of preventing violence should include the safety of the 'winners' and/or 'defeated' and form part of the observers'

remit as well as be a focus for media monitors.

Kenya-specific recommendations were made, including the establishment of a special court to deal with electoral disputes and the introduction of a period between the announcement of results and the swearing in of an elected president. More generally, the importance of combining institutional strengthening with the provision of voter education was stressed.

KEY FINDINGS

Election monitoring is typically focused on the campaigning period and voting day(s). Election monitors should prioritize the **post-election period** and how the parties handle disputes as well. The role of the media should be central to this process.

The systems discussed largely have But it was regularly majoritarian system. argued that a proportional system is better able to manage a diverse society then a majoritarian one. Despite concerns that a proportional system may be more corrupted, it is likely to be better able to manage polarization and struggles. When a majoritarian system does prevail, there is evidence (not from the region but from elsewhere, including the 2008 elections in Ghana) that a two-round system may help to alleviate tensions. However, this is very costly and burdensome on election management bodies. Many countries are simply not able to cope with this system.

Greater attention should be paid to the role of the diaspora in elections, including in shaping the media environment. Often they are significant supporters and funders of political parties. Diaspora media can have an important role in either provoking violence or resolving disputes. While often focused on the internet, the messages are frequently picked up by other local media outlets.

Session 4: Political Dimensions of Media and Electoral Systems

Kimani Njogu (chair), Iginio Gagliardone, Mohamed Fadal, James Deane, Amare Aregawi, Tim Allen

This session explored the state-specific historical and political factors raised in the introduction in terms of their impact upon the legitimacy of institutions and government capacity to resolve conflict as well as the conduct of elections more generally. The role of the media in nation-building and conflict resolution was also discussed.

Theimportance of legitimate institutions to prospects for conflict resolution was illustrated in contrasting examples from Somaliland and Ethiopia. Drawing on the example of Somaliland's highly competitive Presidential elections in 2003, Somaliland's guurti (House of Elders), which forms part of the bicameral legislature, was credited with an important role in ensuring stability due to its connections to local level clan structures and its specialization in traditional ways of resolving conflict. Following the presidential elections, the quurti was influential in ensuring that the losing candidate accepted the constitutional court's ruling on the election result, despite the poll being very close. In recent years, the quurti has been weakened and increasingly divided. Significant concern was expressed about the resumption of conflict in Somaliland precisely because of the fragility of such institutions.

In Ethiopia, a major impediment to resolving the election dispute was that there was a lack of arbiters that could be seen as objective and neutral. The Ethiopian Electoral Commission failed to gain the confidence of the population and was widely perceived to be controlled by the ruling party. Part of its failure was that it was not established as an institution or in a way that gave confidence to the public. Similarly, international observers, and the European Union in particular, were seen by some as quick to reach conclusions and/or unprofessionally close to certain opposition leaders.

Participants agreed that the greatest responsibility for both facilitating violent conflict, and resolving it, falls with the government. The government is, after all, the one with the guns. And in Ethiopia, it was argued that the government's excessively heavy-handed approach undermined efforts of reconciliation.

Speakers discussed media factors and focused on the negative impact domestic and international media can have upon nation building. At the same time, often-overlooked government efforts to harness the media for nation-building (both positive and negative) was also elaborated.

The Ethiopian media, both government and independent, was seen by some as a major culprit in the post-election impasse and exacerbated polarization. In the case of northern Uganda, one speaker criticized the standard of reporting from the region and described journalism in this case as having been more akin to advocacy. It was, for example, noted that European audiences have been presented with a picture entirely devoid of political analysis and the international media have seized upon the notion of 'traditional' justice as a means to post-conflict reconciliation. Similarly, aid agencies have worked on the basis of a flawed understanding of local customs and attempted to turn a local ritual for defining accountability into a collective healing ritual. The focus on regionally and 'tribally' specific justice has not made any contribution to national integration.

The example of how satellite communication has contributed to attempts to foster nationhood and consolidate political power in Ethiopia was explored. This particular programme, called Woredanet, connects local government units to the central administration and to each other, primarily through video-conferencing. This enables dissemination of information from the centre to the periphery and the training of local officials in order to improve service delivery around the state.

The particular way in which media technology has been deployed in Ethiopia is related to the specific imperatives faced by the state: in this case the desire to channel technological capacity towards nationbuilding which dictated an emphasis on improving service delivery through communication stechnology in order to demonstrate to the population that the government was committed to meeting their needs. Secondly, the particular 'culture of communication' of the leadership was influential, referring to the mix of theories and practices pursued by a group in their approach to communication. The speaker highlighted an Ethiopian preference for empiricism, or 'persuading by doing,' whereby rather than conducting extensive debates over ideology, it is demonstrated through practice what is beneficial. In relation to Woredanet, this meant that the best way to spread good practice was to enable those from one area to demonstrate to others how they were achieving objectives.

The role of international actors in supporting media systems was discussed. Drawing on the Woredanet example, one participant felt that international actors had played a contradictory role in the application of technology to Ethiopian development objectives. Dialogue is necessary regarding the right of countries to determine their own usage of technology within international frameworks which offer support to actors when systems are abused. Concern was expressed over the tendency to prescribe from the outside and to push for normative models that might not fit the current context and priorities.

One speaker characterized donor efforts to support media and aid their development as hindered by a lack of clarity about objectives, inconsistency and a low priority in international development strategies. Rather than engaging with, and supporting, the media system in a particular country, donors have often preferred to produce their own media outlets. In relation to elections, support provided to the media is often mechanistic and uniform, and displays a lack of understanding of the longer term relationship between media and elections or democracy more broadly. Programmes have focused on training, provision of forums for public debate and monitoring of elections, which are not necessarily activities for which recipient media organizations require support. Media should be seen as part of the broader fabric of democracy in line with a recognition that democratic politics cannot be reduced to holding elections.

Whether international criminal justice can assist in conflict resolution and post-conflict reconciliation, including in the case of election related violence, is an important current debate. The implications of ratification of the Rome Statute establishing the International Criminal Court (ICC) are being tested in central Africa. The ICC has issued warrants for Ugandan nationals and made its first arrest in the Democratic Republic of Congo in March 2006. The UN Security Council referred the case of Darfur to the court in March 2005 and, more recently, accused perpetrators of the election violence in Kenya may be brought before the ICC unless the Kenyan government manages to implement justice locally.

The ICC has been criticized by some as incompetent and irrelevant to those affected by conflict in Africa. It is suggested that pressing criminal charges can undermine peace talks and that an 'African' version of justice may be more effective. Other criticisms of the ICC have been dictated by a preference for 'traditional' justice as discussed above. In this context, many have also questioned whether international criminal justice measures actually jeopardize prospects for peace. It was agreed that debates on transitional justice are often neglected but are an important part in understanding the role of the media in election-related violence and reconciliation.

Participants returned the notion of incompetence and how this can serve to undermine all proposed solutions. It is possible to come up with ideals and have ambitious discussions about self-regulation, but such solutions are not always realistic or well adapted to environments with weak institutions and a very fragile political environment. In thinking ahead, restrictions to be placed on the media in order to prevent violence and prevent hate speech and other abuses of media were discussed. An existing or a new UN agency could oversee this.

KEY FINDINGS

Media systems often reflect the process, or failed process, of reconciliation in fragile states emerging from war. In these cases, special attention should be given to the role of the media in post-war transitional justice processes and the potential of the media in undermining efforts to build national cohesion.

In terms of post-election violence, justice that attempts to address this will take different forms. In some cases, the ICC may be a valid response while in others, having local institutions address violence and disputes may be more important for long-term stability and development.

International donors often make incorrect assumptions about how certain communication technologies will be implemented and contribute to the political and economic activities of the state. Greater focus must be given to how governments are 'reinterpreting' technology for their own political and economic projects in line with their vision of national development.

Session 5: How do Particular Media Practices Contribute to Tensions or Promote Peaceful Resolutions to Electoral Disputes?

Tim Allen (chair), Linje Manyozo, Alice Klement, David Mukholi, Samson Mulugeta, Devra Moehler, Ylva Rodny Gumede

The session focused on media factors in the cases as variables affecting the likelihood of violent conflict, including the availability of relatively new forms of technology, levels of press polarization and the need for journalistic training. Regulatory structures and state influence of media were discussed, particularly in relation to new electronic media and mobile phone technology.

The importance of the structure of media systems in relation to the existence of public and private media and state regulation of media was discussed in the case of Ethiopia and Uganda. At the same time, the difficulty in drawing sharp distinctions between public and private media was also highlighted as it was stressed that government advertising revenues were extremely important in many countries.

The state media in Ethiopia are seen by many as producing only propaganda, whereas the private media are often characterized as being the voice of the opposition. The two media blocs obtain information from different sources, as the private media for example have little access to the government. This increased polarization in media coverage of the 2005 elections.

Although state media had previously been tightly controlled in Ethiopia, the government permitted an unprecedented level of opposition access to media prior to the 2005 polls, which generated huge public interest and debate. The government did so on the basis of a false assumption that they would attain a large majority in the election. The government was both under international pressure to liberalize the media and they also wished to deny the opposition any opportunity to delegitimize their victory through claims of irregularities during the campaign period. However, after the elections, when their miscalculation had become apparent, the government reverted to restrictive practices.

In Uganda, the partially government-owned *New Vision*¹³ is an interesting and important example of government media that is both popular and comparatively balanced. *New Vision* contradicts

the assumption that state-owned media outlets act only as vehicles for propaganda and in the early days of the NRM demonstrated that government media can have an important role in nationbuilding. Established by an act of parliament, the publication has expanded into a large media house which now produces several other weeklies and plans to establish a television channel. Government shares in New Vision have been reduced from 80 to 53 percent. The paper has editorial independence and has voiced opposition to the government in the past. It was acknowledged that there are difficulties in reporting sensitive issues, in particular the conflict in northern Uganda, and in covering elections, during which the paper comes under government pressure to privilege coverage of the government.

New technology was a focus of the panel. Means of communication, including blogs, sermons and SMS messaging that are on the periphery of formal media can be highly influential. The impact of new forms of media has been highly significant, for example in facilitating transfer of information from areas which are difficult for journalists to access, such as northern Uganda, and in providing new means of establishing social control as previously discussed in the case of Ethiopia's Woredanet. Drawing on another case from Ethiopia, blogging was highlighted as a contributor to tensions in the 2005 elections. Blogs are heavily dominated by the diaspora, which in some cases was more polarized and strongly opposed to the government than the opposition within the country.

The use of mobile phones was highlighted through a discussion on Kenya. The potential for technology to fuel violence and, conversely, the benefits of technology for democracy and promotion of human rights, as well as policy responses to these contradictory outcomes, were discussed. Media in Kenya played both roles, leading one speaker to conclude that in the short term trade-offs may be necessary between security and freedom of expression. It may be necessary to consider a state's historical legacy to determine whether state repression or ethnic violence pose the greatest threat in the circumstances.

In terms of encouraging violence, radio shows regularly used inflammatory language and campaigns were conducted via SMS and email which promoted intolerance and violence through the dehumanization of groups. Cell phones were key instruments by which misinformation and rumour, key contributory factors to the violence, were spread. However, the media also facilitated

calls for democratic participation and peace through voter mobilization and SMS services which informed people about political processes.

The importance of new media forms has an impact on potential regulatory structures and government response to violence. In Kenya, suggested measures to prevent the use of mobile phones to disseminate incitement to violence included closing down mobile phone networks. This was opposed by the CEO of Safaricom, a leading mobile phone network operator in Kenya, who argued that chaos would result as phones were also used by displaced people to contact relatives and as part of humanitarian efforts. Another potential policy response was monitoring and filtering SMS messages, but this was complicated by the fact that words used in inflammatory messages were difficult to identify and screen as metaphors were often used.

Prosecution is difficult because at the time of the elections there was no law in place to prohibit hate speech spread via mobile phones and as most phones in Kenya operate on a pre-pay basis it is difficult to track owners down. A law has since been passed to create a database of numbers and network users, as recommended by the Kenya National Commission for Human Rights. However, it remains possible and fairly cheap to send SMS messages from neighbouring Tanzania and Uganda, where neither country has such legislation. Participants were reminded that there are also beneficial ways of harnessing SMS in election monitoring—as has been used in Uganda—where citizens and reporters observe the elections and text in immediate developments at their polling station to a newspaper or other central news organization. Such results, however, when significantly different from 'official' statements, can also exacerbate tensions.

In Ethiopia, the sole mobile service provider, the state-owned Ethiopian Telecommunication Corporation, stopped SMS services for more than a year following the May 2005 elections. One speaker felt that this measure possibly contributed to a reduction in violence but the move was heavily criticized and came at great cost for the reputation of the government.

There was a debate over which constitutes the greatest threat: ethnic violence or state-imposed limits on freedom of expression and control of the media. One participant stressed the desirability of censorship once it has been accepted that flows of information are influencing violence. Although it is

problematic to identify who should be responsible for regulating such restrictions, it was proposed that an international body could assume responsibility. This suggestion was also deemed controversial by some participants.

The place of media monitoring within wider election monitoring exercises was discussed. It was noted that although there is extensive literature which deals with the role of the media in elections, stressing the importance of regulations and codes of conduct specifically for the post-election period is often excluded from handbooks for election monitors.

KEY FINDINGS

Government media is often responsible for exacerbating violent conflict, provoking tensions and polarizing the information space. Greater attention should be given to developing innovative approaches to government media for contributing to nation-building. The *New Vision* newspaper in the early days of the NRM in Uganda is one such example.

SMS has a new and complex role in media and post-election violence. It can accelerate messages, including rumours but it also serves as a tool for monitoring the electoral process.

The debate over the tension between freedom of expression and the role of the media in exacerbating conflicts in fragile states is difficult to navigate. It should not, however, become a debate over freedom of expression and censorship- the focus must remain on how the media can best contribute to nation-building. The appropriate approach will differ significantly in different countries.

It is important to be explicit about what is referred to as 'the media'. It was agreed that it is necessary to move beyond consideration of journalism, to a broader conception of media. The salient ways in which attempts are made to influence popular opinion may be missed by a focus on the media as traditionally conceived by newspapers, tv and radio.

Session 6: Media Regulation: Hate Speech, Violent Conflict, and the Regulation of Communication in War and Post-War Situations

Mohamed Fadal (chair), Monroe Price, David Levy, Derbew Temesgen, Nassanga Goretti

The session explored media regulation in a comparative context. The desirability of regulation, in principle, and in particular circumstances, was discussed. Various state responses to a perceived need for regulation were explored with particular reference to recent events in Uganda and Ethiopia. Key themes that emerged were the difficulty in establishing criteria for legitimate intervention in media freedom, the efficacy of regulatory tools and the relative dangers posed by threats to free speech and the threat of ethnic violence.

The discussion began with an overview of types of state responses to conflict, in particular in relation to the media. Although regulation is often conceptualized as constituted by laws, it can take different forms. States have, for example, used extra-legal means such as intimidation and force in order to affect elections or to manage post-election circumstances. Recommendations by the government as to the type of 'discourse' the media should employ can also be used. One example is the case of the Indian government after the terrorist attacks on Mumbai when the Indian Ministry of Information issued advice to editors that videos of the attacks should not be broadcast, but did not invoke the threat of legal sanction.

The issue of defining when restriction of media freedom is justified or required was debated. Deciding what constitutes hate speech remains difficult. One speaker discussed decision-making related to modes of intervention when hate speech is broadcast. He expressed unease about the application of templates for regulation across different places. It is necessary to address the following points in each distinct context: which approaches should be employed, in terms of mechanisms and goals of intervention; what is legitimate in a particular context; and what is effective. This varies according to temporality, levels of technology, the political situation and the political culture existing in a location.

The importance of ethnicity within a state was reemphasized as an important factor, including for regulatory issues. One speaker asked whether it remained necessary to monitor occurrences of hate speech in countries without pronounced ethnic polarization.

The case of regulation in Ethiopia was discussed. When the ruling EPRDF came to power, freedom of the press was enshrined in law and censorship, strongly enforced by previous regimes, was officially abolished. This facilitated a proliferation of publications in many languages. However, as the power of the EPRDF slowly eroded, direct confrontation between the government and the press became more common. Following the elections, more than twenty journalists were arrested on charges of treason and it was claimed that they had attempted to overthrow the constitution.

A new press law in Ethiopia has recently been adopted. It demonstrates many improvements from the previous press law, but implementation poses a major challenge. While the new law contains a progressive freedom of information clause, it is unlikely to have significant impact as most Ethiopians are wary of pressing the government for information and there is not a culture of government dissemination of information.

In Uganda, several regulatory tools affecting the media were in place during the 2006 elections, including laws relating to terrorism, electronic media and defamation and a media code of ethics. Media outlets are expected take a balanced approach to all candidates during an election; in practice, however, the incumbent received more media coverage and the printed press favoured candidates. As the election approached, the government established a media centre in the capital, Kampala, through which it attempted to assert greater control, particularly in relation to foreign journalists.

One speaker concluded, in accordance with the guidelines of the European Union, that self-regulation during election times, including through such measures as codes of ethics, is not sufficient to ensure pluralism and equal access to the media for all. Independent media councils are one option for self-regulation, but the example of Uganda's Media Council, which did not fulfill its role, is indicative of the lack of capacity and competence these organizations may have. The Media Council was under-resourced and its weakness left space for government influence and control.

As was highlighted in the previous session, the proliferation of new media poses particular challenges in terms of effective regulation. It

becomes more difficult to judge what action to take to restrict outputs. Methods of intervention attempted in these cases have been very crude and pose significant threats to freedom of expression, for example the shutting down of entire SMS networks.

The question of who should be responsible for regulation of the media was discussed. Participants considered the merits of government regulation, with some expressing doubts about this approach. One participant thought it unlikely that government regulation would be an appropriate response to the growing problem and suggested that more sophisticated forms of regulation could form part of a solution. The potential role of civil society and the private sector as well as international actors in media monitoring was raised.

It was pointed out that much funding in this area is premised on the desirability of promoting freedom of speech as an end in itself, which proves to be a complicated endeavor in fragile states. However, another participant countered that freedom of expression was a crucial factor in building political institutions; in environments where the problem is likely to be one of too little rather than too much freedom of speech, excessive regulation carries the risk of impeding the development of deliberation and discussion through the media. The independence and the institutionalization of regulatory bodies were regarded as crucial in setting the tone for media regulation.

KEY FINDINGS

Code of conduct for journalists typically focus on the pre-election and voting day(s) period but they should include specific provisions for the post-election period, particularly when there is obvious concern about disputes over the results.

Media regulation has to be debated and updated to address issues of new technology including controversial issues such as the monitoring of SMS for hate speech.

Whether or not legislation is passed, all stakeholders should negotiate post-election media policies prior to elections. Such issues include policies on restriction of the live broadcast of violence, and the shutting down of radio stations or SMS in the case of incitement to violence.

Session 7: Upcoming Elections

Bernard Tabaire (chair), Elwathig Kameir, Mohamed Fadal

Drawing on previous discussion, this session looked to forthcoming elections in the region and the role of the media in the electoral process in Sudan and Somaliland. The case studies revisited issues which had been raised earlier in the proceedings, including the role of international criminal justice in exacerbating or resolving conflict, state monopoly and regulation of the media, the role of the diaspora in media provision and the role and legitimacy of institutions mandated to conduct elections.

In accordance with Sudan's Comprehensive Peace Agreement (CPA), elections are scheduled for 2010, with a referendum on Sudanese unity to follow in 2011. A free and fair election monitored by all stakeholders was described as crucial to prevent post-election violence and to persuade residents of southern Sudan to vote for unity in the forthcoming referendum.

Key obstacles faced in achieving the above objectives are the prevalence of mismanagement within the Sudanese government. In addition to this, laws which restrict freedom of expression and organization for individuals, political parties and the media in contravention of the CPA and the Interim National Constitution have not yet been amended. Censorship of newspapers and the harassment, detention and torture of media practitioners have also been increasing as the government becomes more concerned about political challenges.

The general population census, which will be used for the upcoming elections, was delayed. In addition, questions relating to religion and ethnicity were omitted from it, which has led southern Sudanese to dispute the results. It is suspected that the ruling party will seek to manipulate the results in order to determine electoral constituencies to their advantage.

Full participation in the Sudanese elections will be impossible, as demarcation of the border between north and south remains a contentious issue and the conflict in Darfur continues. At the same time, partial elections that exclude large areas of Darfur could have serious political consequences.

The incumbent National Congress Party's (NCP) monopoly over the material, human and institutional resources of the state, and in particular the media, restricts the ability of other political

actors to compete on an equal basis in the elections. Other political forces, including the Sudanese People's Liberation Movement (SPLM), suffer from organizational weakness, remoteness from their support bases, lack of resources and internal divisions, which will pose an additional challenge in competitive elections.

Another issue that threatens to jeopardize the electoral process is the indictment of President Bashir by the International Criminal Court. Unexpectedly, this appears to have strengthened the position of the ruling party and in some respects has broadened the space for dissent and media freedoms as the government is more confident of its domestic support.

It was argued that it is likely the elections in Sudan will be disputed, and possibly accompanied by violence. However, any analysis must situate events in the context of the overall transitional developments as media is only one factor in fuelling or preventing post-election violence.

In Somaliland, the Presidential elections were set to take place in September 2009.14 The elections have been repeatedly delayed and Somaliland's three political parties and the National Electoral Commission (NEC) have come together under intense public pressure to extend the president's term. The most recent agreement endorsed the resolution of the Somaliland House of Elders delaying the presidential election for one year, until 27 September 2009, and extending the incumbent's term in office until 29 October 2009. In early September, however, the government announced that the poll has been further delayed. The elections have been delayed for numerous reasons but one issue has been the voter registration process. The ambitious campaign to register all eligible voters, heavily supported by donors, was intended to minimize the potential for double-voting, but it has also led to distrust in the entire voter registration process. By international standards, registration has been thorough and includes a biometric system with a database registering fingerprints, photographs and personal details. Undoubtedly the use of such advanced technology has also had drawbacks. After the October 2008 bombing by Al Shabaab, the foreign staff that was in charge of running the computer equipment for the registration pulled out, severely delaying the registration process.

As this report went to press, the September 2009 elections were further delayed. See part 4, appendix A for more information on this.

The repeated postponement of the elections, however, has led to a constitutional crisis and there is no immediate solution in sight.

When the elections do eventually occur there are many potential sources of violent conflict that are of concern. The Electoral Commission is not independent and is unqualified. Much confidence has been lost in the voter registration process. And there is a lot at stake for candidates who are competing in elections for the second time and for those who do not wish to relinquish government posts.

In relation to the media, a speaker highlighted that most new media, which exert a significant influence, are controlled by the diaspora. The diaspora is deeply involved in Somaliland's politics- not only are remittances Somaliland's most significant source of revenue but many politicians are actually recent returnees from the Diaspora.

In general, the local media lacks professionalism. There is only one domestically-based radio station which does not reach far out of the capital, Hargeysa. Similarly, the diffusion of newspapers is mainly confined to the capital. Satellite television and mobile phones are a popular way of exchanging news and disseminating information beyond Hargeysa.

The speaker encouraged Somaliland to learn from the cases of Kenya and Ethiopia. Hope was expressed that the government owned Radio Hargeysa and the government television station would succumb to domestic pressure to permit similar airtime to all parties.

part 3: conclusions and recommendations

This section of the report draws out some conclusions from the conference and proposes a framework for analyzing the role of the media in post-election violence. We apply the categories of mirror, enabler and amplifier to understand the media's role in post-election violence and examine how the media can also be a valuable tool for predicting the likelihood of violence. We will then suggest some policy recommendations for stakeholders to consider. Rather than offering a templates approach to policy or regulation, we argue that the most important aspect of these recommendations will be the facilitation of dialogue and debate about their relevance and applicability to a particular context.

Our focus is on recommendations for media environments in the world's poorest countries and fragile states. While today's media systems are diverse, there is far greater access to communications platforms such as Twitter or blogs in high and middle-income countries such as the United States or Iran than in low-income Ethiopia. This is changing, as we have seen with the rapid increase of mobile technology in Kenya, but we have limited our scope to lessons that emerged from the workshop and from related research we have conducted in Africa. While limited, we believe that these recommendations will have resonance beyond the continent as well.

Analytic Framework

Effective analysis of the media and political context can suggest warning signs of possible post-election violence. Although election observers claimed that the 2005 elections in Ethiopia were on track to be free and fair, there were strong signals during the run-up to the election that any outcome that did not overwhelmingly favor the ruling party would be strongly contested. While the election preparations were certainly more fair and balanced than in 2000 when the opposition was intimidated by the government, a more historical and holistic approach, including analysis of the ruling party's ideology on democracy would have suggested that truly free and fair elections would be impossible. Similarly, there should have been warning signs that Kenya's 2007 elections could be explosive. After all, the country experienced election-related violence during every election since 2002. In the quest to implement idealized electoral systems, often because of external pressure, the political reality can be obscured.

Analyzing these factors, particularly in a comparative context, can help predict how the media-political nexus will function. This analysis, in turn, will facilitate better understanding of the potential likelihood of pre, post, or election day violence, as well as the nature of the violence and possible avenues for resolution. We also suggest that an analysis of these factors is an important starting point for developing any set of media reforms.

This analytic approach draws on the research questions that Siebert, Peterson, and Schramm posed in *Four Theories of the Press*, which have been readdressed most recently in Daniel Hallin and Paolo Mancini's *Comparing Media Systems*. ¹⁵ The contribution of these two works, especially that of Hallin and Mancini, to the field of communication studies lies less in the typologies or models they define but in their analysis of both political and media factors. Our effort here is to consider a somewhat different approach, more context-appropriate, of identifying variables for examination in post-election environments in East Africa.

Both Schramm et. al. and Hallin and Mancini focus on the role of the printed press. We also believe that the press has a particularly important role, especially in the East African context, and provides the best vehicle for viewing the media's role as a mirror. In addition, it is an accessible and manageable medium for a comprehensive analysis. Charles Onyango-Obbo, a founding editor of the *Monitor* newspaper in Uganda, argued that in his country it is the print media that really matters because:

In print you have the policy debate. In Africa you cannot have policy debates in any sensible way in the broadcast media. For call-in shows in Uganda and a lot of Africa their function is for people to vent. People go home after they have vented. They don't actually call so their point of view can form the basis of government action but they call spur-of-the-moment. It is not recorded. But the people that write in the media are very meticulous, they do their research, it is the intellectual forum.¹⁶

The press, as Onyango-Obbo implied, remains

¹⁵ Hallin and Mancini, Comparing Media Systems.

¹⁶ Interview: Charles Onyango-Obbo

the realm of the intellectuals and elites. Print journalists in the countries considered in this report have also had substantially more freedoms than their electronic counterparts and have been very active during and after their countries' transitions from civil war. Thus this research builds upon the experience of the press as a forum, both effectively and ineffectively utilized, for the negotiation of power between different factions, including elites and the government. The government has an important role in shaping this national dialogue through the printed press, but it is often overlooked.

Media as an Amplifier

The media by nature act as an *amplifier*. How much they amplify and what they amplify is determined by how they perform the *mirror* function and how committed they are (or are structured to be) in terms of an *enabling* function. An "independent" media or a media acting as a mirror with a strongly different perspective of the nation or state from that of the government may serve to weaken government.

The use of new technologies, including mobile phones and SMS messaging, and the proliferation of radio stations, among other factors, facilitates and accelerates the spread of messages in a less controllable way. While technology does not necessarily alter the message (rumours and stereotypes that have been propagated for decades are still central in much post-election violence) it greatly speeds up the ways in which such messages penetrate communities and mobilize individuals and groups for action. The workshop indicated that much more needs to be understood about this amplifying role and how governments and political parties react. In Kenya, the government intervened to impede amplification. The development of ethical standards or codes of conduct and the use of regulation to guide the amplifying role is an important area for further study.

In probing the role of media as an amplifier, a recurring question from the workshop is what we mean by "media" in particular societies and, subsequently, what is the role of different "media" in effecting the resolution of disputes or exacerbating tensions. This is a question of mapping "information ecologies" and distilling the particular uses and influence of media outlets. Different media have varying roles in particular contexts. While our focus in this report has been on media such as the press and SMS, we consider "media" to be much broader, extending beyond "journalism" to include a variety

of communication tools. Analysts and policymakers should be aware of and consider what avenues of communication will be considered most reliable for different societies, population segments and messages.

In our study, much of our interest is in the role of the printed press, radio and television, but the cases we consider in this report have varying information ecologies. In Somaliland, for example, with only one national radio station, the role of poetry, as a medium, and mosques, as an outlet, may be more important avenues for the dissemination of particular messages than in Uganda where there are many radio stations.

New technology emerged as a particularly salient actor in spreading information during post-election disputes. While there has been much international media coverage of the role of Twitter in the post-election dispute in Iran, SMS and blogs currently play a more important role in Eastern Africa.

SMS, for example, was a critical tool in mobilizing protests in Ethiopia and Kenya, as the Ethiopian government's efforts to shut down SMS services after the YEAR post-election violence attests. It was also effective in spreading rumours, which often confused fact and fiction. Rumours have always been part of the political landscape, but it is now far easier for local rumours to go national in minutes.¹⁷ Part of the power of texting lies in its perceived As one Kenyan blogger lamented, anonymous messages spread rapidly among Kenya's nine million cell phone users: "One person sends it to five, those five send it to 20, those 20 send it to 100, and so it spreads... It is more dangerous because there is more stealth to it. It is not done in the open, it is done in secret, making it harder to put an end to."18

Media as a mirror

Analyzing the media as *mirror* incorporates the idea of objectivity and capacity to inform the public (and the government) when there are significant problems or when progress is being made. The media can be an accurate mirror or present a distorted reflection. They can provide insight into, or mask, political dynamics and the level of dialogue within a society. The media can be an indicator of how polarized a society is, the progress of reconciliation and the possible avenues for the

¹⁷ Osborn, "Fuelling the Flames," 316.

¹⁸ BBC Monitoring Africa, "Kenya: Mobile phones' messages of hate."

peaceful resolution of any election-related disputes. We believe that the challenge is how to make the media a more reliable mirror—a mirror that can be an early indicator of the potential for violence or reconciliation and can be relied upon by internal and external observers. In our consideration of the media as a mirror, we also seek to question how observers can better understand and analyze what the mirror might be projecting.

In an attempt to answer this, our analysis has produced a set of variables that we consider important to understanding media functioning in the relevant states. The prevailing idea is that the interactions between the political system and the media system are products of specific historical experiences; the theoretical problem is seeking to define criteria by which one media system can be differentiated from another. We provide these factors as a beginning framework:

Historical Pathways:

- How the government came to power: such as through a guerrilla insurgency or through an election
- The nation-building process, including reconciliation and the role of transitional justice efforts

Media Structure:

- Regulatory structure and media ownership
- Ideology and professionalism of journalists, including the quality of the industry's leadership
- Prevalence, nature, use and diversity of media sources, including the role of mobile phones, mosques, blogs and newspapers
- Government communication strategy (or lack thereof)

Electoral System:

- Type of electoral system (such as first-past-thepost or the two round system)
- Transparency of the election process
- The role of election observers (both domestic and international)

Political Structure:

Type of politics: for example: ethnic, communal,

clan or class-based

- Legitimacy of the institutions, including the rule of law, level of corruption and the capacity of the government to act independently and resolve disputes
- Ideology and quality of the leadership, including the willingness to relinquish power
- International dimensions: what are the interests of other states and who are the international actors supporting?

Media as an enabler

Finally, the media's role as an enabler involves the press as a supporter of the government's nationand state-building project. This has emerged as the crucial issue in understanding media and post-election violence both from our previous research as well as during the context of this workshop.

By media as an enabler we imply the ways in which the media might perform a positive role in transitional justice processes, including by creating a national identity; mediating divergent perspectives and negotiating political power, particularly among elites, on a national vision; and serving as a space for dialogue to reduce polarization. As elaborated during the workshop proceedings, the media, and particularly the press, provide an important space for elite negotiation in many parts of Africa.¹⁹ The media serve as a forum for competing political actors to vie for power and to offer alternatives to the national project. This is both a strength and weakness.

It is a strength because it means that the media, and the press in particular, can be a valuable space for reconciliation and dialogue between competing political perspectives. When perspectives are engaged effectively this can help to reduce polarization, and further define and consolidate the state- and nation-building agenda.

But the media's ability to serve as a forum is a weakness for fragile states that may not have the institutions to manage this kind of discussion. Similarly, it may be feared that the media will be used for further polarization by propagating the agenda of an ethnic group or clan rather than a

¹⁹ See also Stremlau, *The Press and Consolidation of Power in Ethiopia and Uganda*, and Price, Al Marashi and Stremlau, "Media in the Peace-Building Process."

space for dialogue. One example of this case is Somaliland where we have been leading a research project on flows of information. One preliminary finding from this research is that a significant portion of Somalilanders are reluctant to have more than one radio station; the fear is that without sufficient regulation private radios could become instruments of clan agendas. The freedom of expression that such outlets would provide is deemed not worth the potential collateral of a return to violence after decades of civil war. In this case, the consideration for not encouraging or allowing, at least for the time being, a proliferation of competition on the airwaves should not be viewed as censorship or restriction of freedom, but a question of sequencing and conscientious state-building.

The academic and policy literature on media development tends to regard the transitions of both political and media systems, as linear. However, post-election violence, particularly of the kind we have recently seen in Ethiopia and Kenya, demonstrates not just autocratic backsliding but a more fundamental weakness, and even failure, of the entire nation and state-building projects.

Thus, when we look at the role of the media as an enabler, the prevailing argument—that the media were not free enough, or that the government unjustly clamped down on freedom of expression—must be further interrogated. In many cases this is undoubtedly true. But continuously focusing on the importance of media freedom obscures more significant, and foundational, questions about political power, institutions and sequencing.

Peace, like other political projects, is an ideological conquest that at times must be imposed. There are very few examples of effective use of the media for nation-building in Africa, partly because nation-building itself has been so problematic. One seemingly successful example is Tanzania under its first president, Julius Nyerere. Nyerere, a former journalist, had strong beliefs on how the media should contribute to Ujamaa, the country's scientific socialist project. The media were harnessed to promote the use of Swahili as the national language as well as a national identity and a shared national vision. Such issues are often at the root of the violence, but are generally excluded from discussions of media policy in post-war situations. While today's failures of nation-building may stem from a lack of vision from the leadership, or from the overriding struggle for access to resources, a significant, and often overlooked challenge for many of the countries examined in this report is

to develop a strategy for the media to effectively contribute to developing a consensus on what the nation is, while building a viable state.²⁰

Conclusions and Recommendations for Media Policy in the Post-Election Period

Several key issues arose throughout the workshop, and have been briefly summarized in the "Key Findings" for each workshop session. In light of the conference summary and the above discussion which considers the role of the media as an amplifier, mirror and enabler, we offer here some selected recommendations for policymakers, international donors, journalists and governments. The following points also suggest areas for future comparative research and policy development. They are in no particular order.

GOVERNMENT RESPONSIBILITY

Legitimate institutions are central to effectively resolving election disputes. But in building institutional capacity, and relying on existing institutions for preventing violence, it is important not to lose sight of reality, and consider what is functioning best in the present circumstance. The case of the courts in Somaliland illustrates this point. There, the government court system is the least respected and used by the people. In contrast, customary law and customary justice take care of 80 percent of the cases and Shari'a law concerns itself with family affairs. The judiciary and courts system is the weakest link in the legal system and is seen as being closely aligned with the government. The high court is appointed by the president, and has never ruled against the government. Thus, when considering effective institutions for conflict resolution and electoral disputes in Somaliland, alternative dispute resolution methods, such as the guurti (the House of Elders) or coalitions of other elders or intellectuals are likely to offer a more viable solution.

²⁰ This is not to say that we are advocating a return to what was known in the 1970s and 1980s as 'developmental media' which was essentially government propaganda. Media for nation-building first and foremost requires political leadership with an enlightened vision. Such leaders have been admittedly rare in Africa but such projects should never the less be encouraged and progressive media policy designed to support such projects.

The type and nature of electoral system, especially in fragile states, plays a potential role in the occurrence of post-election violence. It was generally agreed that winner takes all systems—also referred to as first-past-the-post—are more risky. These systems are largely a colonial legacy, and there has been little initiative, either on the part of national governments or international supporters, to alter this. Emphasis should be placed on not what is ideal but what is most effective in representing citizens but least likely to exacerbate or reignite violent conflict.

ACCESS TO STATE MEDIA OUTLETS

It is important to ensure that state broadcasters provide mutually agreed upon and acceptable access to all political parties participating in an election. In the case of disputes, the state broadcaster has a particular role in advancing reconciliation and encouraging peace. Even it if it is unlikely that a law on political coverage before, during and after elections will be promulgated in time, the process of drafting it and the involvement of all stakeholders is a valuable exercise in dialogue and awareness-raising. Even if the document is not perfect, it is more important to engage in a process of complex domestic negotiation rather than simply accepting an "ideal" template drafted by an external actor.

INTER-MEDIA DIALOGUE

Dialogue and cooperation within the media sector should be encouraged. This will help to reduce polarization and facilitates the media's role as a space for elite negotiation. Given that much of the power lies with the government, government actors must take a leading role in this area by responding to criticisms leveled at them within the media, answering questions posed by journalists from media outlets that might be aligned with other political parties, and showing extra sensitivity regarding statements that might further polarize the media environment.

PARTISANSHIP AND ENDORSEMENTS

The question of whether newspapers should endorse candidates or parties should be addressed at an early stage. At the very least, journalists and media owners should be aware of the complexities of this issue as elaborated in this report.

RELEASE OF PUBLIC OPINION RESULTS

Public opinion polling organizations, the government and media should closely consider how to report and predict outcomes of elections, recognizing the potential of predictions to raise expectations and inflame violence. Issues to consider include possible restrictions on releasing polling data within a pre-determined period prior to the elections, or publicizing the methodology of polling as well as the fact that polling results often swing significantly in the days before the election.

ANNOUNCEMENT OF ELECTION RESULTS

A process for announcing election results should be discussed and agreed upon prior to the election along with procedures for its implementation.

LIVE BROADCASTS OF VIOLENCE

If coverage of violence is to be restricted (either through SMS, radio coverage, live television broadcast, or other means), the arguments for doing so must be made explicit and complemented by a strategy for addressing grievances. This should be discussed with all stakeholders prior to the elections. Comprehensive media monitoring should serve to provide warning signs and be a part of any regulation process.

SMS AND RUMOURS

Media regulation has not been adapted to the latest advances in technology. Special consideration must be given to the role of SMS in spreading rumours. Policies on monitoring originators of messages of incitement should be considered and discussed with private companies prior to the election. Monitoring and actions to stop the spread of rumours (if necessary) must be carried out by an independent committee or institution.

MEDIA POLICIES AND LIBERALIZATION OF THE AIRWAYES

Given the fragility of many states in Africa, special consideration needs to be given to the role of private radio stations. Professionalism is certainly a major problem but there are deeper questions of ownership and political-economic agendas that warrant careful consideration. International

advocates may push for a "marketplace of ideas," but liberalizing media space does not always immediately lead to a perfect flowering and mix of voices. Extensive dialogue and consultations with all stakeholders and citizens (including through perceptions and polling research) should direct media policies in this area.

MEDIA MONITORING AND THE POST-ELECTION PERIOD

Media monitoring mechanisms should be put in place prior to the election. Ideally this would be carried out by a university or other independent research institution. Government-owned media would be monitored for access and all media would be monitored for hate speech or incitement. This should be an on-going project in the pre- and post-election period as well as the election period itself.

CODES OF CONDUCT

Codes of conduct that are common for journalists during the pre-election and voting periods should give significant attention to the post-election period as well, focusing particularly on how journalists cover disputes and violence. While codes of conduct are important, all sides must be realistic about the difficulty of actually enforcing or implementing them. The process of negotiating the drafting of the code should be given particular attention for its role in raising awareness, deepening understanding of the issues at hand and developing consensus among all stakeholders about the role of the media.

SENSITIZATION ABOUT HATE SPEECH

In some cases, laws and definitions of hate speech are muddled. While they may not be easily or quickly clarified, a dialogue about hate speech, what it might include and how thinly-veiled references to violence can also constitute hate speech is important. Recognizing that most media are partisan in the countries we are discussing, considering how "the other side" might perceive a message is an important component of sensitizing stakeholders to what may be perceived as provocative or hate speech.

Conclusion

As events throughout the world indicate, these questions of post-election violence and their relationship to the media seem to be mounting in importance and relevance. Our workshop began to identify specific means for thinking through issues of avoidance and prevention. But obviously there is far more to do. The project has already sought to work with governing structures in Somaliland where a close previous election, intense contest and several delays provide indicators of potential later violence. We continue to monitor contexts where these factors appear. Among the goals of the workshop and this report is to sharpen attention to these issues, to develop lines of future research, and to clarify options for decision makers. Ultimately, avoiding violence—whether during the post-election period or at another time—turns on the legitimacy of the institutional processes and the trust among the segments of the population. These pillars of governance are still too seldom solidly present. In their absence close attention to the connections between media structure and performance, on the one hand, and post-election violence, on the other, continues to be necessary.

part 4: appendix and bibliography

Appendix A: Eastern African Cases

This section briefly introduces the cases discussed in the workshop. Ethiopia and Kenya both experienced post-election violence during their recent elections. Tanzania and Uganda had minimal violence, although Tanzania's elections were notably more competitive. The final two countries, Somaliland and Sudan, will be holding crucial elections in 2010 that appear set to be competitive and highly contentious.²¹ We look ahead to the challenges they face and the potential for disputed results.

ETHIOPIA

Ethiopia's legislative elections of 15 May 2005 were the most competitive in the history of the country. A high level of public debate characterized the campaign period, and the government permitted opposition parties an unprecedented level of access to state media outlets, including live broadcasts of political debates. There were well-attended and peaceful pre-election rallies and voter turnout was extremely high.

Although the campaign was not entirely peaceful and there were many reports of intimidation of opposition supporters, voting itself was largely conducted in a transparent and orderly manner. However, on the evening of polling day, Prime Minister Meles Zenawi announced a month-long ban on demonstrations in the capital, Addis Ababa, and took direct control of the city's police and militia. The ruling Ethiopian People's Revolutionary Democratic Front (EPRDF) then proceeded to claim victory, although the National Electoral Board of Ethiopia (NEBE) had not yet announced any results. Opposition parties responded with claims of fraud and rigging and subsequently made their own claims of victory.

Protests occured across the country, but predominantly in Addis Ababa, over alleged irregularities in the polling process. These were dealt with harshly by security forces. Dozens were killed and tens of thousands arrested. Following

the wave of protests, opposition party leaders and supporters were arrested and charged with treason. The government blamed opposition parties for inciting violence and seeking to undermine the Ethiopian state.

After the election, the Ethiopian government began to restrict freedom of the press and civil society organizations, reversing the measures that had made the state media more accessible to opposition parties during the campaign period. Private media were also restricted and many journalists were arrested or forced into hiding. Most diaspora-run websites were blocked and the country's sole mobile telephone and internet service provider, the state-owned Ethiopian Telecommunications Corporation (ETC), ceased SMS services to subscribers, citing the need to carry out maintenance work.

Both the Ethiopian People's Revolutionary Democratic Front and the Coalition for Unity and Democracy had used SMS messaging as part of their campaign strategies and messages had been used in the organization of protests following the elections.

The service remained unavailable for more than two years until the eve of the Ethiopian Millennium in September 2007. As midnight approached, mobile phone owners received an SMS signed from the head of ETC wishing them a Happy New Year and advising them that the SMS service would shortly be available.

KENYA

Kenyans voted in record numbers in parliamentary and presidential elections on 27 December 2007. The election was extremely close. In the weeks preceding the Kenyan contest, some opinion polls found less than two percentage points separating sitting president Mwai Kibaki and opposition leader Raila Odinga.²² Although early election returns gave the opposition ODM a lead of one million votes, the race later narrowed to a tie, and final results announced by the Electoral Commission of Kenya (ECK) put Kibaki ahead by 200,000 votes.²³ Serious irregularities in vote tallying were reported by election observers and by staff of the ECK. These included a report of 115 percent turnout in the Maragua District, a Kibaki stronghold, and the alleged addition of 25,000 pro-Kibaki votes in the

²¹ After a number of delays, Somaliland's elections were most recently scheduled for September 2009, but they have been further postponed. A new date has not yet been set. Ethiopia will also be holding elections in 2010 but they are unlikely to be competitive.

²² NTV (Kenyan Television), "Kenya: Opposition presidential aspirant Odinga maintains lead in opinion polls."

³ Gettleman, "Disputed Vote Plunges Kenya into Bloodshed."

Rift Valley town of Molo.24

The widespread belief that Kibaki's party (PNU) had rigged the election was instrumental in provoking the violence that followed the election. Announcement of the election results was delayed for three days while ECK commissioners wrestled with conflicting vote tallies and an increasingly restive press corps. The opposition complained that ECK commissioners, of which 19 of a total of 22 were appointed by Kibaki, were doctoring the results, and the final press conference at which results were announced was disrupted by scuffles between opposition party members and the police.²⁵ Nevertheless, the ECK declared Kibaki the winner. Just five minutes after the announcement, Kibaki attended a hastilyorganized swearing-in ceremony, and within 15 minutes rioting was underway in the slums of Nairobi and cities such as Mombasa and Kisumu. European Union election observers concluded that the Kenyan general election had "fallen short of key international and regional standards for democratic elections," and provided ample evidence of shifting vote totals that suggested a pattern of abuse.²⁶

In subsequent two months of conflict, more than 1,000 Kenyans were killed and up to 350,000 displaced. Violence was used both between citizens and by security forces against those disputing the election results.²⁷

UGANDA

Uganda held presidential, parliamentary and local council elections on 23 February 2006. These were the first multiparty elections since 1980, following a referendum on the re-introduction of multiparty competition in 2005. Prior to the polls, the constitution was altered to abolish a two-term limit for the presidency in order to permit incumbent Yoweri Museveni to run for the third time. Museveni's principal challenger, Kizza Besigye, of the Forum for Democratic Change (FDC), was arrested and charged with offences including treason and rape in the period preceding voting day.

Results released on 25 February showed Museveni to have won 59 percent of the votes with Besigye

attaining 37 percent. Besigye, citing fraud, challenged the results in the Supreme Court. Although a majority of the bench agreed there had been electoral irregularities, the result of the election was upheld.

The election period itself experienced some violence, including clashes between supporters of Museveni's National Revolutionary Movement (NRM) and those of the FDC in the pre-election period preceding, and numerous cases of intimidation by security forces on election day were reported by the press. However, the level of overt intimidation and violence was lower than in 2001, when 17 people died as a result of election-related violence. Improved management of the elections, by the Electoral Commission in particular, has been cited as a contribution to the improved situation.

There were examples of state intervention in media freedom before and during the polls, including intimidation and arrest of broadcasters and blocking of radio signals when election results were being reported. The Ugandan media provided outlets for expression of discontent and grievances. Hundreds of *bimeeza* (radio talk shows) allowed aggrieved parties to voice their complaints, and there was lively discussion in the opinion pages of newspapers.

The Daily Monitor produced its own benchmarks for coverage of the election which were communicated to representatives of political parties. Parties were invited to complain if they felt that their candidate was not receiving adequate coverage. As the 23 February polls were taking place, The Monitor carried out an independent tally of the votes as they were announced by polling stations. This was broadcast on an affiliated radio station, KFM. The Managing Director of the Monitor Group, Conrad Nkutu, claimed to have faced significant pressure from the Broadcasting Council, the Ministry of Internal Affairs, the Electoral Commission and the police to refrain from compiling results independently. Results reported suggested that Museveni would not attain the 50 percent required to avoid a second round of elections. KFM's signal was blocked and The Monitor's news website was made inaccessible for several days after polling day. These were restored only after protracted negotiations with the government.

TANZANIA

In contrast with Kenya, ethnicity has not been a

²⁴ Dagne, "Kenya: The December 2007 Elections and the Challenges Ahead.".

²⁵ Bloomfield, "Kenya in Flames over 'Stolen Election."

²⁶ European Union Election Observation Mission, "Kenya General Election Preliminary Statement."

^{27 &}quot;Report of the Findings of the Commission of Inquiry into Post-Election Violence," 345, 351.

principal means of political mobilization in Tanzania, which has reduced the potential for election-related violence. Although the Tanzanian mainland is inhabited by more than 120 ethnic groups, none is demographically or politically dominant, and the country shares a common language, as Kiswahili was promoted after independence. According to the Political Parties Act of 1992, parties must have at least 200 members from each of the country's ten regions and may not seek to promote an ethnic, religious or sectarian agenda.

Although multiparty competition was reinstated in Tanzania in 1995, the ruling Chama Cha Mapinduzi (CCM) party has continued to dominate of the presidency and parliament, at least on the mainland. In December 2005, CCM's presidential candidate won a landslide victory and the party maintained its large majority. The few violent incidents in the pre- and post-election period were highly localized.

On Tanzania's Zanzibar archipelago, elections have been more closely contested and have sometimes been violent. Political divisions on Zanzibar's two largest islands, Unguja and Pemba, continue to be largely geographically defined according to alignment during the 1964 Zanzibar revolution, with the opposition Civic United Front (CUF) very successful on Pemba and the ruling CCM predominant on Unguja. Tensions surrounding the conditions of the 1964 union of mainland Tanganyika and Zanzibar still exist and constitute one of the principal grievances of the CUF.

In January 2001, more than 30 civilians were killed by security forces on the island of Pemba during protests following CUF's rejection of the results of December's polls and demands for a re-run. More than 2,000 people fled to Kenya as refugees.

In 2005, the campaigning period was marked by violence between police and opposition supporters and irregularities observed during the elections in Zanzibar were greater than in the rest of the country. Violent incidents continued in the post-election period. The results announced by the National Electoral Commission were generally accepted on the mainland, being contested by only one opposition MP. However, the CUF refused to recognize the election of the CCM candidate as president and called for the poll to be re-run.

SOMALILAND

Multiparty elections in the Republic of Somaliland, which seceded from Somalia in 1991 but has yet to

be internationally recognized as a sovereign state, have always been contentious. Somaliland has already experienced violence in the current preelection phase and violence is possible in the postelection period as well. The possibility of electionrelated violence is increased as the elections have, as of September 2009, been delayed three times. At the same time, the further delay of the poll presents an important opportunity to implement some of the recommendations of this report and to plan for additional eventualities.

In 2001, Somalilanders voted on a constitution that both reaffirmed Somaliland's independence and allowed for competitive elections. Many expressed concern that this new political system would fail to recognize the importance of the clan in politics and traditional leaders were nervous that they would be marginalized. Then-President Cigaal recognized these challenges and forcefully argued that "we could only be accepted as a member by the world community if we move to a new stage of nationhood... The international community does not recognize congregations of clans, each remaining separately independent."28 Many Somalilanders were justifiably concerned that multi-party politics would threaten rather than reinforce the peace for which they had fought so hard.

As with the 2003 and 2005 contests, the upcoming poll is limited to three recognized parties: the incumbent United Democratic Peoples' Party (UDUB), the opposition Kulmiye, and the Party for Justice and Welfare (UCID). Although this three-party policy is controversial among some sectors of Somaliland society for limiting avenues of political participation, it was developed amidst concerns that a proliferation of parties would result in high levels of political violence, as experienced in the 1960s.

The upcoming elections have been repeatedly delayed for numerous reasons but particularly due to challenges in the voter registration process. An ambitious campaign to register all eligible voters, heavily supported by donors, has served to minimize the potential for double-voting, but it has also led to distrust in the entire voter registration process. Further complications have included fraudulent registrations, extensive equipment failure and delays due to efforts to change the technology to address shortcomings. As it became clear that the voter registration process will not be completed in time for the September elections, President Riyale

further delayed the elections. Donors have made strong demands that the NEC has to be reformed before the election occurs, and indeed many Somalilanders have criticized the competencies and biases of the NEC. Opposition parties have threatened to boycott the elections unless their demands are met, and there is very real concern that the elections will be able to proceed peacefully.²⁹

The most recent agreement endorsed the resolution of the Somaliland House of Elders delaying the presidential election for one year, until 27 September 2009, and extending the incumbent's term in office until 29 October 2009. This has now been delayed further with a date still to be determined.

Similar to Kenya, most observers predict that Somaliland's poll, when it occurs, will be close. This is not surprising as it is the second time the two main competitors have met. In 2003, a mere 80 votes separated President Riyale from his challenger, Ahmed Mahamoud Silanyo, leader of the opposition Kulmiye Party. As in the Kenyan case, the final vote count in 2003 was delayed for three days, during which Silanyo rallied his supporters outside the NEC and unilaterally declared an opposition victory. Silanyo conceded defeat following intense mediation, and after the Supreme Court ruled in Riyale's favour, stating that he did not want to take Somaliland into a civil war. As Silanyo is nearly 80, and this is the last time he will be running, there are real concerns that he and his supporters will not be so willing to cede ground in this election.

The opposition has decried the administration's use of government resources. Critics have accused Radio Hargeysa, *Mandeeq* and Somaliland National Television of serving as a platform for government attacks on the opposition. Throughout negotiations, some of the key demands made by the opposition have related to the introduction of a regulatory structure governing access for all political parties to national radio and television and the prevention of use of public money to fund governing party campaigns.³⁰

There have also been concerns that the private press has been exacerbating a tense situation and has been heavily provocative towards the government, using language that has at times verged on hate speech. For example, the editor of *Haatuf*, Yusuf Gabobe, noted that his colleagues on the paper had recently published cartoons that "went too far" and had uncomfortable similarities with some of the messages in Kenya.³¹

One major challenge for the upcoming election is that the NEC is not regarded as a neutral arbiter, in part due to its composition: of seven members, five are appointed by institutions closely tied to the current president. As such, it is unlikely that it can serve its role effectively mediating between parties. In addition, because it has become so politicized recently, the NEC is also regarded by many as lacking the necessary competence to run the elections.

Just as Kenya faced pre-election tensions, the contending forces in Somaliland have also engaged in physical confrontations. The legislature's repeated postponement of the presidential election inspired street rallies by the opposition Kulmiye party. In the capital, Hargeysa, a rally at Kulmiye headquarters became a protest march, which was broken up when police fired weapons to disperse the crowd. In Burco, police attempted a raid of Kulmiye's local headquarters, firing live ammunition into the building. The operation was unsuccessful, however, and police retreated in the face of an angry local population.

Some see these moves by the government as deliberate provocations, aimed at inciting the opposition to violence in order to justify further crack-downs or even another election postponement.

SUDAN

Sudan is struggling with political, ethnic, religious and resource conflicts, with an estimated two million people killed since the outbreak of the Second Sudanese Civil War in 1983. Today, the government in Khartoum is dominated by President Omar Hasan Ahmad Al-Bashir. Despite his recent indictment by the International Criminal Court for war crimes, Al-Bashir will again stand for president in the upcoming elections, scheduled for 5 April to 12 April 2010.

On paper, these elections, should they occur, will decide who controls Sudan's powerful presidency, as well as the 360-member National Assembly. But such is the dominance of Al-Bashir's National Congress Party (NCP) that most observers see little

²⁹ If the elections were to be held in 2010, there would be four elections to be held that year: elections are scheduled in 2010 for the House of Representatives, the Guurti, whose four-year extension is coming to an end; and the local council elections which have also been delayed for three years.

³⁰ Somaliland Independent Scholars Group, "Implementing the Mediation Committee's Recommendations."

Interview: Yusuf Gabobe

chance of opposition parties gaining power through elections alone.

The most recent presidential elections, held in 2000, saw Al-Bashir claim 86.5 percent of the vote. In parliamentary elections held the same year, the NCP took 355 out of 360 seats.

In the upcoming elections, Al-Bashir faces Salva Kiir Mayardit, leader of the opposition Sudanese People's Liberation Movement (SPLM), a longstanding rebel group representing the south of the country. Between 1983 and 2005 the SPLM and its army fought for independence from the Khartoum government in the mostly Arab and Muslim north.

That war ended with the Comprehensive Peace Agreement (CPA) of 9 January 2005, which established a power-sharing system by which two Co-Vice Presidents, one drawn from the north and one from the south, serve alongside the president. The CPA also divided oil deposits between the regions and granted Southern Sudan autonomy for six years, to be followed by a referendum on independence. The Southern Sudan independence referendum is scheduled for March 2011, an event likely to be of greater significance than the governmental elections.

Also pending is the Darfurian Amalgamation Referendum, due to take place in July 2010 under terms of the Darfur Peace Agreement, just three months after the presidential elections. Inhabitants of the three Darfur states, West Darfur, North Darfur and South Darfur, will decide whether to merge them into one Autonomous Region of Darfur with its own constitution and government.

Appendix B: List of Workshop Participants

Allen, Tim – Professor in Development Anthropology at the London School of Economics

Aregawi, Amare – Manager and Editor-in-Chief of the Reporter newspaper in Ethiopia

Blackmore, Henrietta – Project Officer at the British Embassy in Ethiopia

Deane, James – Head of Policy Development at the BBC World Service Trust

Fadal, Mohamed Osman – Director of the Social Research and Development Institute in Hargeysa, Somaliland

Gagliardone, Iginio – PhD researcher at London School of Economics and senior researcher at the Stanhope Centre

Goretti Linda, Nassanga – Senior lecturer at the Mass Communication Department, Makerere University

Helling, Dominik – PhD researcher at the London School of Economics and senior researcher at the Stanhope Centre

Kameir, ElWathig Mohamed – Former lecturer at the University of Khartoum

Kayoka, Charles Mustapha – Senior journalist, columnist and media and communication consultant and trainer

Klement, Alice – Fulbright scholar teaching in the Department of Journalism at Addis Ababa University, Ethiopia

Levy, David - Director of the Reuters Institute for the Study of Journalism, University of Oxford

Mancini, Paolo – Professor at the Faculty of Political Science at the University of Perugia

Manyozo, Linje – Lecturer in the Media and Communications Department at the London School of Economics and Political Science

Marsh, John – Interim assistant director of the Carter Center's projects in Ghana and Ethiopia

Mesfin, Berouk – Senior researcher at the Institute of Security Studies (ISS), Addis Ababa, Ethiopia

Moehler, Devra – Professor at the Annenberg School for Communication, University of Pennsylvania

Mukholi, David – Editor of the Sunday Vision, Kampala, Uganda

Mulugeta, Samson – Ethiopian journalist and foreign correspondent based in Johannesburg, South Africa

Nakkazi, Esther – Freelance reporter and regular contributor to the East African, Kampala, Uganda.

Njogu, Kimani – Director of Twaweza Communications, Nairobi, Kenya

Nyutho, Edwin Ngure – Lecturer at the School of Journalism at the University of Nairobi, Kenya

Price, Monroe – Professor and Director of the Center of Global Communication Studies (CGCS) at the Annenberg School for Communication, University of Pennsylvania

Rodny-Gumede, Ylva – Senior researcher at the Stanhope Centre, Lecturer at the University of Johannesburg

Stremlau, Nicole – Coordinator and Research Fellow, Programme in Comparative Media Law and Policy, Centre of Socio-legal Studies, University of Oxford

Tabaire, Bernard – Co-managing editor of the Daily Monitor, Uganda

Temesgen, Derbew – Lawyer, Ethiopia

Yusuf, Magid – Lawyer and Secretary General of the Sudanese National Constitutional Review Commission on secondment from the Ministry of Foreign Affairs, Sudan

Unable to attend:

El Baz, Adil – Editor in Chief and owner of *Al Ahdath*; Chairman of the Eastern African Professional Journalist Association, Sudan

Gabobe, Yusuf Abdi – Editor, Haatuf and Somaliland Times, Somaliland

Appendix C: Reference List

- Anderson, David and Emma Lochery. "Violence and Exodus in Kenya's Rift Valley, 2008: Predictable and Preventable?" *Journal of Eastern African Studies* 2, No. 2 (2008): 328-343.
- Aubynn, Anthony Kwesi. "Behind the Transparent Ballot Box: The Significance of the 1990s Elections in Ghana." In Michael Cowen and Liisa Laakso, eds., *Multi-Party Elections in Africa*, 75-103. Oxford: James Currey Ltd, 2002.
- Basedau, Matthais, Gero Erdmann and Andreas Mehler, eds. *Votes, Money and Violence: Political Parties and Sub-Saharan Africa.* Uppsala: NAI, 2007.
- BBC Monitoring Africa. "Kenya: Mobile phones' messages of hate," February 4, 2008.
- Bloomfield, Steve. "Kenya in Flames over 'Stolen Election.'" *The Independent* (London), December 31, 2007.
- Bryden, Matt, ed. *Rebuilding Somaliland: Issues and Possibilities*. Lawrenceville, NJ and Asmara: Red Sea Press, 2005.
- Carothers, Thomas. "The End of the Transition Paradigm." *The Journal of Democracy* 13, No. 1 (2002): 5-21.
- Clapham, Christopher. "Comments on the Political Standoff in Ethiopia." *Ethiomedia.com*, November 14, 2005. 2005, Available at http://www.ethiomedia.com/fastpress/clapham_on_ethiopian_crisis. html
- Collier, Paul. Wars, Guns and Votes: Democracy in Dangerous Places. New York: HarperCollins, 2009.
- Dagne, Ted. "Kenya: The December 2007 Elections and the Challenges Ahead." Congressional Research Service Report for Congress (P CRS-4), September 17, 2008.
- European Union Election Observation Mission. "Kenya General Election Preliminary Statement," January 1, 2008.
- Fisher, Jeff. "Electoral Conflict and Violence: A Strategy for Study and Prevention." IFES White Paper, Washington, DC: International Foundation for Election Systems, 2002.
- Gettleman, Jeffrey. "Disputed Vote Plunges Kenya into Bloodshed." New York Times, December 31, 2007.
- Hallin, Daniel and Mancini, Paolo. *Comparing Media Systems: Three Models of Media and Politics*. New York: Cambridge University Press, 2004.
- Hoglund, Kristine. "Electoral Violence in Conflict-Ridden Societies: Concepts, Causes and Consequences." *Terrorism and Political Violence* 21, No. 3 (2009): 412-427.
- *IRIN (Irinnews.org)*. "Kenya: Spreading the Word of Hate." The United Nations Office for the Coordination of Humanitarian Affairs, January 22, 2008.
- National Democratic Institute. "Preliminary statement of NDI's electoral observation mission to Zanzibar's 2005 elections." National Democratic Institute, 2005.
- NTV (Kenyan Television), reprinted by BBC Monitoring Africa. "Kenya: Opposition presidential aspirant Odinga maintains lead in opinion polls," December 14, 2007.
- Olukoshi, Adebayo. "A Transition to Nowhere: Electoral Politics in Nigeria during the Abacha Years, 1993-

- 8." In Michael Cowen and Liisa Laakso, eds., *Multi-Party Elections in Africa*, 217-250. Oxford: James Currey Ltd, 2002.
- Osborn, Michelle. "Fuelling the Flames: Rumour and Politics in Kibera." *Journal of Eastern African Studies* 2, No. 2 (2008): 315-327.
- Paris, Roland. At War's End: Building Peace after Civil Conflict. Cambridge: Cambridge University Press, 2004.
- Plaut, Martin. "High Stakes in Ethiopia Standoff." *BBC News,* June 23, 2005. Available at http://news.bbc. co.uk/1/low/world/africa/4122350.stm
- Price, Monroe E., Al Marashi, Ibrahim, and Stremlau, Nicole. "Media in the Peace-Building Process: Ethiopia and Iraq." In *Public Sentinal: News Media and Governance Reform,* edited by Pippa Norris, 221-275. Washington, DC: The World Bank Communication for Governance and Accountability Program, 2009.
- Putzel, James. "The Politics of 'Participation': Civil Society, the State and Development Assistance." London: Crisis States Research Centre, DESTIN, London School of Economics and Political Science, 2004.
- Rapoport, David and Weinberg, Leonard, eds. *The Democratic Experience and Political Violence*. London: Frank Cass Publishers, 2001.
- Reilly, Benjamin. *Democracy in Divided Societies: Electoral Engineering for Conflict Management.*Cambridge: Cambridge University Press, 2001.
- Report of the Findings of the Commission of Inquiry into Post-Election Violence. Oct 15, 2008.
- Somaliland Independent Scholars Group. "Implementing the Mediation Committee's Recommendations," May 16, 2009.
- Stremlau, Nicole, *The Press and Consolidation of Power in Ethiopia and Uganda*. Phd Dissertation, London School of Economics, 2009
- Reyntjens, Filip. "Post-1994 politics in Rwanda: problematising 'liberation' and 'democratisation,'" *Third World Quarterly* 27, No. 6 (2006): 1103-1117.
- Wilkenson, Steven. *Votes and Violence: Electoral Competition and Ethnic Riots in India.* Cambridge: Cambridge University Press, 2004.

Appendix D: Selected Bibliography

- Abbink, Jon and Gerti Hesseling, eds. *Election Observation and Democratization in Africa*. Macmillan, 2000.
- Academy for Peace and Development. "A Vote for Peace: How Somaliland Successfully Hosted its First Parliamentary Elections in 35 Years." Hargeysa: Academy for Peace and Development and Interpeace, 2006.
- Agbese, Aje-Ori. *The Role of the Press and Communication Technology in Democratization: The Nigerian Story.* New York: Routledge, 2006.
- Ajulu, Rok. "Kenya: the survival of the old order." In John Daniel, Roger Southall and Morris Szeftel, eds. *Voting for Democracy: Watershed Elections in Contemporary Anglophone Africa*, 110-135. Aldershot, England: Ashgate, 1999.
- Allen, Tim and Seaton, Jean, eds. *The Media of Conflict: War Reporting and Representations of Ethnic Violence*. London: Zed, 1999.
- Anderson, David M. "Kenya's Elections 2002 the Dawning of a New Era?" *African Affairs* 102 (2003): 331-342.
- Barkan, Joel. "Semi-Competitive' Elections, Clientelism, and Political Recruitment in a No-Party State: The Kenyan Experience." In Guy Hermet, Richard Rose and Alan Rouquié, eds. *Elections Without Choice*, 78-107. London: Macmillan, London, 1987.
- Barkan, Joel. "Kenya: Lessons from a Flawed Election." Journal of Democracy 4, No. 3 (1993): 85-99.
- Barnett, C., "Broadcasting the rainbow nation: media, democracy and nation building in South Africa." *Antipode* 31, No. 3 (1999): 274-303.
- Block, Stephen B., Ferree, Karen E. and Singh, Smita. "Multiparty Competition, Founding Elections and Political Business Cycles in Africa." *Journal of African Economies* 12 (2003): 444-468.
- Bogaards, Matthijs. "Competing Parties and Identifying Dominant Party Systems in Africa." European Journal of Political Research 43 (2004): 173-197.
- Branch, Daniel and Cheeseman, Nicolas, eds. "Election Fever: Kenya's Crisis." *Journal of Eastern African Studies* 2, No. 2 (Special Issue), 2008.
- Branch, Daniel. "At the Polling Station in Kibera." London Review of Books 30, No. 2 (2008): 26-27.
- Branch, Daniel and Cheeseman, Nicholas. "Using Opinion Polls to Evaluate Kenyan Politics, March 2004 January 2005." *African Affairs* 415, No. 104 (2005): 325-336.
- Brown, Stephen. "Authoritarian Leaders and Multiparty Elections in Africa: How Foreign Donors Help to Keep Kenya's Daniel arap Moi in Power." *Third World Quarterly* 22, No. 5 (2001): 725-739.
- Carruthers, Susan L., The Media at War: Communication and Conflict in the 20th Century. New York: St. Martin's Press, 2000
- Chirambo, K. and H. McCullum. *Reporting Elections in Southern Africa: A Media Handbook.* Harare: Southern Africa Research and Documentation Centre, 2000.
- Chretien, J-P., "Presse libre et propaganda raciste au Rwanda: Kangura et les 'dix commandements du Hutu.'" *Politique Africaine* 42 (1991): 109-120.

- Cowen, Michael & Kanyinga, Karuti. "The 1997 Elections in Kenya: The Politics of Communality and Locality." In Michael Cowen & Liisa Laakso, eds., *Multi-Party Elections in Africa*, 128-171. Oxford: James Currey, 2002.
- Daniel, John, Southall, Roger and Szeftel, Morris, eds. *Voting for Democracy: Watershed Elections in Contemporary Anglophone Africa*. Aldershot, England: Ashgate, 1999.
- Dilger, Hansjorg & Malmus, Kai. "Mission completed democracy safe? The Tanzanian union, international election monitoring and the general elections 2000." Sociologicus 52, No. 2 (2002): 191-214.
- Dowden, Richard, "The Rwanda genocide how the press missed the story. A memoir." *African Affairs* 103 (2004): 283-290.
- Frère, Marie-Soleil. The Media and Conflicts in Central Africa. London: Lynne Reinner, 2007.
- El-Battahani, Atta. "Multi-party elections and the predicament of northern hegemony in Sudan." In Michael Cowen & Liisa Laakso, eds., *Multi-Party Elections in Africa*, 251-277. Oxford: James Currey, 2002.
- Fleischhacker, Helga and. Doebbler, Curtis F. "Sudan." In *Elections in Africa: a Data Handbook*, 843-863. Oxford: Oxford University Press, 1999).
- Geisler, Gisela. "Fair? What Has Fairness Got to Do with It? Vagaries of Election Observations and Democratic Standards." *Journal of Modern African Studies* 31, No. 4 (1993): 613-637.
- Gilboa, Eytan. *Media and Conflict: Framing Issues, Making Policy, Shaping Opinions*. New York: Transnational Publishers, 2002.
- Howard, Ross. *An Operational Framework for Media and Peacebuilding.* Vancouver: Institute for Media, Policy and Civil Society, 2002.
- Human Rights Watch. "Ballots to Bullets. Organized Political Violence and Kenya's Crisis of Governance." New York: Human Rights Watch, 2008.
- Human Rights Watch. "Uganda: not a level playing field. Government violations in the lead-up to the election." New York: Human Rights Watch, 2001.
- Human Rights Watch. "Divide and Rule: State-Sponsored Ethnic Violence in Kenya." New York: Human Rights Watch, 1993.
- International Crisis Group. "Kenya in Crisis." Nairobi and Brussels: International Crisis Group, 2008.
- International Republican Institute, "Somaliland September 29, 2005 Parliamentary Election Assessment Report." Washington, DC, 2005. Available at http://www.iri.org/africa/somaliland/pdfs/Somaliland2005ParliamentaryElections.pdf
- Ismail, Jamal Abdi and James Deane. "The 2007 general election in Kenya and its aftermath: the role of local language media." *The International Journal of Press/Politics* 13, No. 3 (2008): 319-327.
- Jacobs, Sean. "How good is the South African media for democracy? Mapping the South African public sphere after apartheid." In Abebe Zegeye & Richard L. Harris, eds., *Media, Identity and the Public Sphere in Post-Apartheid South Africa*, 41-64. Leiden: Brill, 2003.

- Kagwanja, Peter. "Politics of the marionettes: extra-legal violence and the 1997 elections in Kenya." In Marcel Rutten, Alamin Mazrui and Francois Grignon, eds., *Out For the Count: The 1997 General Elections and Prospects for Democracy in Kenya*, 72-100. Kampala: Fountain, 2001.
- Kagwanja, Peter. "Power to Uhuru:' youth identity and generational politics in Kenya's 2002 elections." African Affairs 105 (2006): 51-75.
- Kaiser, P.J. "Power, sovereignty and international election observers: the case of Zanzibar." *Africa Today* 46, No. 1 (1999): 29-46.
- Kanyinga, Karuti. "Limitations of Political Liberalization: Parties and Electoral Politics in Kenya, 1992-2000." In Walter Oyugi, Peter Wanyande & C. Odhiambo Mbai, eds., *The Politics of Transition in Kenya: From KANU to NARC*, 96-127. Nairobi: Heinrich Boll, 2003.
- Karnik, N.S. "Rwanda and the Media: Imagery, War and Refuge." *Review of African Political Economy* 78 (1998): 611-623.
- Kelsall, Tim. "The presidential and parliamentary elections in Tanzania, October and December 2005." *Electoral Studies* 26 (2007): 507-533.
- Kenya Human Rights Commission. "Killing the Vote: State Sponsored Violence and Flawed Elections in Kenya." Nairobi: Kenya Human Rights Commission, 1998.
- Kirschke, L. *Broadcasting genocide: censorship, propaganda & state-sponsored violence in Rwanda 1990-1994.* London: Article 19, 1996.
- Kirschke, L. "Informal repression, zero-sum politics and late Third Wave transitions." *Journal of Modern African Studies* 38, No. 3 (2000): 383-405.
- Kivikuru, Ullamaija. "Top-down or bottom up? Radio in the service of democracy: experiences from South Africa and Namibia." *International Communication Gazette* 68, No. 1 (2006): 5-31.
- Kuenzi, M. & Lambright, G. "Voter turnout in Africa's multiparty regimes." *Comparative Political Studies* 40, No. 6 (2007): 665-690.
- Laakso, L. "Why are elections not democratic in Africa? Comparisons between the recent multi-party elections in Zimbabwe and Tanzania." *Nordic Journal of African Studies* 6, No. 1 (1997): 18-35.
- Leopold, Mark. "The war in the north": ethnicity in Ugandan press representations of conflict." In Tim Allen and Jean Seaton, eds., *The Media of Conflict: War Reporting and Representations of Ethnic Violence*, 219-243. London: Zed, 1999.
- Lindberg, Staffan I. "It's our time to 'chop": do elections in Africa feed neo-patrimonialism rather than Counter-Act it?" *Democratization* 10, No. 2 (2003): 121-140.
- Lindberg, Staffan I. Democracy and Elections in Africa. Baltimore: John Hopkins University Press, 2006.
- Lindberg, Staffan I. "The surprising significance of African elections." *Journal of Democracy* 17, No. 1 (2006): 139-151.
- Lynch, Gabrielle. "Courting the Kalenjin: The Failure of Dynasticism and the Strength of the ODM Wave in Kenya's Rift Valley Province." African Affairs 107, No. 429 (2008): 541-568.
- Maupeu, Herve, Katumanga, Musambayi & Mitullah, Winnie, eds. *The Moi Sucession: The 2002 Elections in Kenya*. Nairobi: Transafrica, 2005.

- McNulty, Mel. "Media ethnicization and the international response to war and genocide in Rwanda." In Tim Allen and Jean Seaton, eds., *The Media of Conflict: War Reporting and Representations of Ethnic Violence*, 268-286. London: Zed, 1999.
- Mmuya, Max. "Democratisation, party politics and elections in Tanzania." In Ulf Engel, Gero Erdmann & Andreas Mehler, eds., *Tanzania Revisited: Political stability, aid dependency and development constraints,* 71-92. Hamburg: Institut für Afrika Kunde, 2000.
- Murison, Judith. Fleeing the Jungle Bloodbath: the Method in the Madness, British Press Reporting of Rwanda. Edinburgh: Centre of African Studies, Edinburgh University, 1996.
- Murungi, Kiraitu. "Ethnicity and Multi-partyism in Kenya." *Thoughts on Democracy Series, Issue 3.*Nairobi: Kenya Human Rights Commission, 1995.
- Myers G., Klak, T. & Koehl, T. "The inscription of difference: new coverage of the conflicts in Rwanda and Bosnia." *Political Geography* 15, No. 1 (1996): 21-46.
- National Christian Council of Kenya. "The Cursed Arrow: A Report on Organized Violence Against Democracy in Kenya." Nairobi: National Christian Council of Kenya, 1992.
- National Election Monitoring Unit. "Courting Disaster: A Report on the Terror, Violence and Destruction in the Rift Valley, Nyanza and Western Provinces of Kenya." Nairobi: National Election Monitoring Unit, 1993.
- Olorunnisola, Anthony A. "African media, information providers and emigrants as collaborative nodes in virtual social networks." *African Sociological Review* 4, No. 2 (2000): 46-71.
- Opoku-Mensah, Aida. "ICTs as tools of democratization: African women speak out." In Eva-Maria Rathgeber & Edith Ofwona Adera, eds., *Gender and the Information Revolution in Africa*, 187-214. Ottawa: International Development Research Centre, 2000.
- Ott, Dana. "Power to the people: the role of electronic media in promoting democracy in Africa." First Monday 3, No. 4 (1998). Available at http://131.193.153.231/www/issues/issue3_4/ott/
- Ottemoeller, Dan. "Popular perceptions of democracy elections and attitudes in Uganda." *Comparative Political Studies* 31, No. 1 (1998): 98-124.
- Prendergast, John and Winter, Roger. "Democracy: a key to peace in Sudan." Strategy Briefing 10, Enough Project, January 2008.
- Rutten, Marcel. "Fresh Killings: the Njoro and Laikipia Violence in the 1997 Kenya Election Aftermath." In Marcel Rutten, Alamin Mazrui and Francois Grignon, eds., *Out For the Count: The 1997 General Elections and Prospects for Democracy in Kenya*, 536-582. Kampala: Fountain, 2001.
- Rutten, Marcel, Mazrui Alamin and Grignon, Francois, eds. *Out For the Count: The 1997 General Elections and Prospects for Democracy in Kenya*. Kampala: Fountain, 2001.
- Sankore, R. and Article 19, 'Zanzibar: democracy on shaky foundations', (Article 19, London, 2000)
- Sisk, Timothy D. & Reynolds, Andrew, eds. *Elections and Conflict Management in Africa*. Washington, DC: United States Institute of Peace Press, 1998.
- Styan, David. "Misrepresenting Ethiopia and the horn of Africa? Constraints and dilemmas of current reporting." In Tim Allen and Jean Seaton, eds., *The Media of Conflict: War Reporting and Representations of Ethnic Violence*, 287-304. London: Zed, 1999.

- Teer-Tomaselli, Ruth. "DEBI does democracy: recollecting democratic voter education in the electronic media prior to the South African elections." In George E. Marcus, ed., *Connected: Engagement with the Media*, 377-422. Chicago: University of Chicago Press, 1996.
- Tettey, W. J. "Information technology and democratic participation in Africa." *Journal of Asian and African Studies* 36, No. 1 (2001): 133-153.
- Thompson, Allan, ed. *The Media and the Rwanda Genocide*. Pluto Press, Foundation Publishers, IDRC, 2007.
- Willis, Justin, El-Battahani, Atta and Woodward, Peter. "Elections in Sudan: learning from experience." London: Rift Valley Institute, 2009.
- Wondwosen Teshome, B. "International Election Observers in Africa: The Case of Ethiopia." *Alternatives: Turkish Journal of International Relations* 7, No. 1 (2008): 119-137.